Defining Quality in Early Learning and Childcare among Visible Cultural Minority Families in Edmonton, Alberta

by

Primitivo Ilumin

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Arts in Community Engagement

School of Public Health University of Alberta

© Primitivo Ilumin, 2023

Abstract

Immigration is a key part of Canada's strategy for population growth, and in recent years the number of visible minority immigrant families have seen a significant increase. However, they face significant settlement challenges that can lead to chronic poverty. For those with children, poverty can adversely impact a child's growth and development as learning, behaviour, and wellbeing are largely shaped by early childhood experiences. On the contrary, quality early learning and childcare (ELCC) can promote holistic growth and child development outcomes. However, quality in ELCC is poorly defined, although there is some consensus that it is contextual; hence it is important to get the perspectives of different stakeholders. A qualitative descriptive methodology and a community-based participatory approach to research were used in this study to explore visible minority families' experiences in ELCC and how these shape their definition of quality ELCC. Focus groups and interviews with 30 parents from six visible minority communities were conducted—the responses from which were analyzed using thematic analysis. The arising themes described the multidimensionality of ELCC: how each of its components such as the curriculum or staff is a salient predictor of quality ELCC. More importantly, ELCC is also a system comprised of those interconnected components and cannot be reduced to the sum of each of its components because the quality of ELCC is also determined by the interactions, integrations, and synergies that exist or do not exist between and among its components. ELCC in Edmonton needs to be more responsive to the needs of diverse families in terms of its components, their relationships, and as a fully integrated system grounded in equity, diversity, and inclusion principles. The insights that emerged from this study contribute to a better understanding of how the local ELCC system in Edmonton can best respond to diverse families' ELCC needs.

Preface

This thesis is an original work by Primitivo Ilumin. The research project, of which this thesis is a part, received research ethics approval from the University of Alberta Research Ethics Board. Project Name "Journeys through Early Learning and Child Care - The Experiences of Cultural Minority Families in Edmonton", Pro00110481, July 21, 2021.

Acknowledgements

This work is dedicated to my family, friends, and colleagues, and all those working for a better and more inclusive Canada. I wish to acknowledge and give my sincerest thanks to my supervisor, Dr. Rebecca Gokiert, for all the guidance and instruction since day 1. To Dr. Pieter de Vos of Community-University Partnership, for his incessant patience and support throughout this project.

I would also like to thank my colleagues in the Journeys Project. Dr. Yvonne Chiu of the Multicultural Health Brokers Cooperative, for inspiring me and giving me purpose to advocate for ethnocultural minority communities. Dr. Heather Raymond of the Edmonton Council for Early Learning and Care, for being the pillar of the project. To Naheed Mukhi, the research coordinator of the project who became a sister to me. And to all the MCHB brokers who tirelessly serve ethnocultural minority families in Edmonton.

I also want to express my deepest gratitude to my committee members, Dr. Rhonda Breitkreuz and Roxanne Felix-Mah, for making this work possible.

Last but not the least, to my best friend Lorie, to my second parents here in Canada tito Jun and tita Tessie, to my dad who is watching over me in heaven, my mom and my siblings, and to my partner and our fur babies Huskar and Luna for all the love and support.

Table of Contents

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION	. 1
THE JOURNEYS PROJECT	. 3
THESIS RESEARCH	. 6
CHAPTER 2: REVIEW OF LITERATURE	. 8
Immigration in Canada	. 8
CHALLENGES IMMIGRANTS FACE	10
EARLY LEARNING AND CHILDCARE AND THE EXPERIENCES OF IMMIGRANT FAMILIES.	12
BARRIERS TO ACCESSING ELCC	14
ELCC AND QUALITY	20
Quality ELCC as a set of characteristics	20
Quality ELCC as a relative concept	28
Quality ELCC as a System	32
CHAPTER 3: METHODOLOGY	37
COMMUNITY-BASED PARTICIPATORY RESEARCH	38
QUALITATIVE DESCRIPTIVE METHODOLOGY	39
POSITIONALITY	39
PARTICIPANTS AND RECRUITMENT	41
Data Collection/Generation	43
Focus Groups	44
Interviews	46
DATA ANALYSIS AND REPRESENTATION	47

Rigour	48
CHAPTER 4: FINDINGS	49
ELCC AS A SYSTEM SHOULD HAVE INTEGRATED AND WELL-GOVERNED COMPONENTS	3. 49
ELCC should be grounded on equity, diversity, and inclusion (EDI)	49
Information and language barriers must be strategically managed	54
ELCC should have standards to harmonize services and ensure quality	57
ELCC should have adequate support systems in place	60
ELCC SHOULD BE ACCESSIBLE	63
ELCC should be affordable	63
ELCC programs should have sufficient capacity	65
ELCC services must be within proximity and/or supplemented by efficient	
transportation options	66
ELCC SHOULD HAVE A HOLISTIC CURRICULUM	68
The curriculum should foster children's growth and development	68
The ELCC curriculum should preserve the heritage language and culture of visib	ble
minorities	71
The ELCC curriculum should inculcate good values and morals in children	76
ELCC SHOULD HAVE COMPETENT STAFF	77
ELCC staff should have critical technical skills	77
ELCC staff should have critical interpersonal skills	78
CHAPTER 5: DISCUSSION	82
ELCC AS A SYSTEM SHOULD BE RESPONSIVE TO THE NEEDS OF DIVERSE FAMILIES	82

Information Management and Language	84
Language and Equity, Diversity and Inclusion (EDI)	87
EDI and Standards	90
ELCC SHOULD BE ACCESSIBLE IN TERMS OF COST, CAPACITY, LOCATION AND	
TRANSPORTATION	92
INTER/MULTICULTURALISM AND EDI SHOULD BE DEEPLY EMBEDDED IN ALL ASPI	ECTS OF
THE ELCC CURRICULUM	95
TEACHING AND NON-TEACHING STAFF SHOULD HAVE CRITICAL TECHNICAL AND	
INTERPERSONAL SKILLS	99
CHAPTER 6: IMPLICATIONS, LIMITATIONS, AND CONCLUSION	104
IMPLICATIONS	104
STUDY LIMITATIONS AND FUTURE RESEARCH	109
Additional Questions and Topics of Study	109
Conclusion	112
REFERENCES	115
APPENDIX A: EMERGENT THEMES AND SUB-THEMES	137
APPENDIX B: FOCUS GROUP INTERVIEW GUIDE	139
ADDENDIS C. ONE ON ONE INTEDVIEW CHIDE	143

List of Tables

Table	Page
The elements of a high quality early learning and child care system	33
Research Participants in the Journeys Project	42

Chapter 1: Introduction

Learning, behaviour, and physical and mental health are largely shaped by early childhood experiences (Al-Shawi & Lafta, 2015; Clarkson Freeman, 2014; Jones et al., 2018; National Research Council, 2001). An environment that promotes growth, through proper housing and nutrition, supportive caregiving, early learning and exposure to socio-emotionally appropriate experiences, can help establish healthy and holistic development throughout the lifespan (Center on the Developing Child at Harvard University, 2016). The importance of 'quality' early learning and childcare (ELCC) systems as contributing environments that promote growth and child developmental outcomes is widely recognized. At the same time, the notion of quality is not clearly defined. For example, the Government of Canada (2017a) created the Multilateral Early Learning and Child Care Framework to enhance ELCC through investments to increase quality, accessibility, affordability, flexibility, and inclusivity. This Framework is guided by a set of principles with corresponding indicators, with high quality ELCC receiving emphasis. Despite this, the Framework fails to provide a concrete definition for high quality ELCC and merely gives details on some of its characteristics. This could be purposeful, as the document presents a disclaimer that "[g]overnments recognize that each jurisdiction has the responsibility to develop systems that best respond to the needs and priorities of their communities" (Government of Canada, 2017a, p. 2), implying that quality in ELCC is contextual.

Several attempts have been made to investigate and/or discuss quality ELCC in greater depth, but the outcomes have been equally ambiguous and have led back to the importance of context (Buschmann & Partridge, 2019; Van Horn et al., 2001). This was aligned with Peeters and Vandekerckhove's (2015) position that "quality in [ELCC] cannot be limited to structure and process" (p.335), but that attention should also be given to *access quality*, or better known as

'accessibility'—with some of its defining characteristics being affordability, availability, and usefulness. It is the bottleneck of the ELCC system and reveals the capacity of ELCC services to accommodate the needs of vulnerable groups who encounter too many barriers in accessing the system. Hence, to better understand quality in ELCC, parents and children should be involved in defining it.

In spring 2020, MacEwan University and the Edmonton Council for Early Learning and Care (Council) worked on a collaborative research project that investigated the experiences of newcomer families and their children in childcare. One of the main goals of the study was to uncover what newcomer families identified as the indicators of quality in ELCC that would best meet their cultural needs (Mardhani-Bayne et al., 2021a). They used scoping review methodology to examine existing literature on childcare centres in Canada and around the world. They identified and reviewed articles for alignment with their two research questions: (1) For newcomer families, what are indicators of quality in early learning and childcare? (2) What are the essential dispositions childcare workers must demonstrate to meet the cultural needs of newcomer children and families? Their scoping review uncovered eight quality indicators: School Readiness/Academics, Language Supports for Parents, Language Supports for Children, Smaller Group Sizes, Cultural Match, Family Partnerships, Environment and Space, and Educator Qualifications. The Government of Canada's Multilateral Early Learning and Child Care Framework has built the general foundations for recognizing quality in ELCC, and the findings of Mardhani-Bayne et al.'s (2021a) study have made this broad framework more concrete. However, while scoping reviews are a first step in understanding emerging evidence on a topic (Peterson et al., 2017), Peeters and Vandekerchove (2015) emphasized the importance of listening to the voices of various stakeholders toward understanding what quality in ELCC is—a

common theme that has been underscored in several studies on the topic (Adair & Barraza, 2014; Beach, 2020; Buschmann & Partridge, 2019; Harrist et al., 2007; Peeters & Vandekerckhove, 2015; Van Horn et al., 2001). Mardhani-Bayne et al. (2021a) recognized the limitations of their study and emphasized the need to explore various stakeholders' definitions of quality ELCC to support their findings. In 2021, they complemented the scoping review with focus groups to capture the perspectives of educators who work with newcomer parents and their children (Mardhani-Bayne et al., 2021b). While this is an important first step to understanding quality in ELCC for immigrant families, the families' perspective on quality in ELCC remains a gap and demands to be uncovered.

To address this knowledge gap, a collaborative research project was launched in 2021 by the Multicultural Health Brokers Cooperative (MCHB), the Evaluation Capacity Network (ECN), and the Council. The project entitled, "Journeys Through Early Learning and Childcare – The Experiences of Cultural Minority Families in Edmonton" builds on the findings of previous studies (Mardhani-Bayne et al., 2021a; Mardhani-Bayne et al., 2021b; Sumaru-Jurf & Felix-Mah, 2019) to explore what quality ELCC is from the perspective of cultural minority families.

I supported the Journeys Project as a research assistant. Also, my thesis research is nested within this project and probes into the quality dimension of family experience. An overview of the Journey's Project is described in more detail below, followed by how my research is situated within this larger project.

The Journeys Project

The Journeys Project is exploring the needs, experiences, and aspirations of cultural minority families with young children birth to five years old in community-based ELCC in Edmonton. The project aims to provide rich information on the lived experiences of families and

to provide a space for them to voice their hopes and struggles—and to shape solutions. A community-based participatory research (CBPR) approach (Janzen et al., 2016; Minkler & Wallerstein, 2008), which is an approach to research where partners come together equitably based on a shared issue and desire to contribute to collective action. A CBPR approach was used throughout all phases of this project from the design to data collection and analysis, interpretation, and mobilization of research findings. The intention is to produce useful results to inform decision-making and collective action.

Key research questions included: (1) What are the lived experiences of cultural minority families as they access and receive ELCC in Edmonton? (2) What assets, cultural resources, and ways of knowing can be harnessed to improve the system? (3) What opportunities exist to bridge the gap between cultural minorities and mainstream systems to shift approaches and practices? (4) What opportunities exist to catalyze positive change in ELCC policies and practices to better meet the needs of cultural minority families? To answer these research questions, the Journeys Project team partnered with the MCHB, ECN and the Council and designed a community-based process, which included a discussion around ethics and the ethics of collecting stories, developed an interview guide including specific questions about quality in ELCC, and organized focus groups and interviews with visible cultural minority families to collect the data needed in the study.

The project was facilitated by the MCHB in partnership with the ECN and the Council.

The MCHB was formed over 25 years ago to support Edmonton's immigrant, newcomer and ethnocultural communities. The organization works with 27 cultural communities and reaches 2,500 families in Edmonton per year. The cultural brokers are from immigrant communities and know firsthand the social, economic, and language difficulties that immigrants and refugees face.

This places them in a unique position to bridge the gap between cultural minority families and Canadian society. The brokers play vital roles as guides, liaisons, translators, and catalysts for change. Cultural brokering has been defined as "bridging, linking or mediating between groups or persons of different cultural backgrounds to affect change" (Jezewski, 1990, p. 497).

Because of the strong connections, rapport, and trust that the MCHB has built with cultural minority families in Edmonton, the brokers were the project's main asset in participant recruitment, selection, engagement, and data gathering. Through the brokers, individuals of all language backgrounds were invited to participate in the study. The brokers also facilitated the interviews and focus groups, which ensured that the participants were able to best articulate their ideas and experiences in their native tongue.

A Steering Committee representing members from the ECN, MCHB and the Council guided the research process. The research was envisioned as a "change process" that involves three strands of interwoven activities:

- Engaging and Convening: This strand facilitates dialogue, deliberation and intercultural
 encounters with key partners and potential allies. The purpose is to build and deepen
 relationships, clarify shared aspirations, and increase mutual understanding and
 collaboration.
- Listening and Learning: This strand draws on participatory methodologies to develop rich
 case studies of lived experiences and descriptions of strengths and assets along with
 systemic barriers.
- 3. Reflecting and Sense Making: This strand of activity uses theme-weaving, journey-mapping, and other forms of co-analysis to identify potential leverage points for change.

These three strands of activity were supported by orientation and capacity-building sessions where appropriate.

Thesis Research

My thesis research is nested within the Journeys Project. Since the quality of ELCC is naturally part of family experience but was not the exclusive focus of the Journeys Project, I aimed my attention on how quality in ELCC is experienced and defined by cultural minority families in Edmonton, Alberta. The focus group and interview questions that support this thesis research were seamlessly embedded in the data collection that had been planned by the brokers and the Steering Committee. While the focus group and interview data were originally collected to answer the questions in the larger Journeys Project, I explored those data specifically to answer my research question: What is quality ELCC for cultural minority families in Edmonton? using a participatory approach and qualitative descriptive methodology. The specific methodology employed in my thesis research will be discussed in greater detail under the Data Analysis and Representation subsection of Methodology. A summary of the arising themes and sub-themes from the findings and a sample coding table was also put together in Appendix A.

Through my thesis research, I aimed to provide rich information on what visible minority families in Edmonton define as quality ELCC. The findings have the potential to fill the gap that exists around the definition of quality ELCC for parents. More importantly, the results will aid in the development of a more holistic definition for quality ELCC in Edmonton outside a program-centric perspective, especially since in this thesis ELCC was found to be multidimensional, and each of its components is a salient predictor of quality ELCC. On the other hand, the process itself will empower newcomer cultural minority families by creating opportunities for them to imagine, describe, and design how ELCC in Edmonton could better meet their needs. While the

insights generated are specific to the context of ELCC in Edmonton, they can help inform our broader understanding of quality and equity in childcare.

Chapter 2: Review of Literature

When reviewing the literature on immigrants and their experiences in ELCC particularly in North America, I examined immigration trends in Canada including immigrant populations, barriers that immigrants face in settlement and in accessing and receiving ELCC, and the concepts of quality in ELCC.

Immigration in Canada

Immigrant intake has been a consistent component of Canada's strategy to address the impacts of an aging population and low birthrates—ultimately, to achieve economic and social prosperity (Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Canada [IRCC], 2021a). In recent years immigration itself has accounted for 100% of the increase in Canada's labour force (IRCC, 2021b). Apart from adding to the workforce numbers, immigrants can make significant contributions to the host country's economic growth (Borjas, 1994). However, the receiving country is just one of the two variables in immigration; the other one is the immigrant candidate. A host country's economy and immigration policies must also be attractive enough to its ideal migrants to influence their decision to move (Duvnjak et al., 2017). Canada has ranked as one of the world's top immigration destinations—despite the country's deteriorating labor market outcomes in the past decades (Ferrer et al., 2014). Thousands of people in every corner of the world looking for greener pastures, reuniting with family members, and/or seeking protection as resettled refugees, make Canada their new home every year. Whether immigrating to Canada as a permanent resident, a temporary foreign worker, a refugee, or an international student temporary resident, the culture, skills, resources, and talent they bring with them support the growth, prosperity, diversity, and multiculturalism of Canada.

In Canada in 2019, permanent and non-permanent immigration accounted for more than 80% of Canada's population growth (IRCC, 2020). Under the temporary foreign worker and international mobility programs, 404,369 temporary work permits were released. In the same year, 341,180 permanent residents were admitted to Canada while 74,586 temporary workers transitioned to permanent residents. A total of 30,087 refugees also resettled in Canada in 2019.

In 2016, 48.1% of the foreign-born population of the country was born in Asia (including the Middle East), while 27.7% was born in Europe (Statistics Canada, 2017a). Those born in the Caribbean, Bermuda, and Central and South America made up 11.6% of the foreign-born population, followed by African-born, which comprised 8.5%. This painted a totally different picture from the 1986 census where 62.6% of the foreign-born population was born in Europe (including the British Isles), while only 17.5% was born in Asia. In the projected distribution (in percentage) of the foreign-born population in 2026, majority will be Asians at 53.8%. The influx of non-European and non-American immigrants in Canada, including their children and grandchildren born in the country, has contributed to the growth of the visible minority population in Canada.

'Visible Minorities' is defined by the Employment Equity Act as "persons, other Aboriginal peoples, who are non-Caucasian in race or non-white in colour" (Statistics Canada, 2021a, par. 1). This includes South Asians, Blacks, Filipinxs and Pacific Islanders, to name a few. In 2016, there were 7,674,580 visible minorities in Canada, which comprised 22.3% of the entire population of Canada (Statistics Canada, 2017b). The number of visible minorities will continue to grow, and it is projected to reach 15,069,000 or 34.4% of the population in 2036. The province of British Columbia is home to most of the visible minorities in Canada (30.3%),

followed by Ontario (29.3%). Alberta has the third highest proportion of visible minorities in Canada (23.5%), with the highest proportion living in the city of Edmonton followed by Calgary.

Challenges Immigrants Face

According to Mwarigha (2002), there are three overlapping stages in the settlement of newcomer immigrants. The settlement starts with newcomers' urgent needs for assistance and reception services. These include things like food, shelter, language interpretation and instruction, and even orientation about the new country. In the intermediate stage, newcomers require assistance on how to access different local or municipal systems and institutions such as legal services, long-term housing, health services, and employment-specific language instruction, to develop skills and connect cultural and lifestyle differences. During this stage, it becomes critical for newcomers to have equitable access to the labour market. Then, in the final stage of settlement, newcomers strive to become equal participants in the country's economic, social, cultural, and political life. Here, newcomers realize their diverse and individual needs as they learn how to overcome systemic barriers towards equal participation in the Canadian society. Newcomer outcomes in this final stage become the indicator of un/successful immigrant settlement (Janzen et al., 2020).

A problem that exists in immigrants' settlement process is that most federal and provincial newcomer settlement programs are focused on addressing the needs of the first stage, when the biggest barriers that they face are most palpable in the intermediate stage (Mwarigha, 2002; Wayland, 2006). Additionally, apart from settlement issues, newcomers—particularly visible minorities—face other challenges like language barriers that have been found to be correlated to their high levels of unemployment or increased vulnerability to low income (Employment and Social Development Canada [ESDC], 2021). Clearly, the settlement challenges that new

immigrants face are not independent from each other, but interrelated and systemic in nature (Simich et al., 2005). For example, Canada's general non-recognition of newcomer foreign credentials leads to newcomer unemployment, deskilling, or underemployment (Guo & Andersson, 2005; Wayland, 2006). Even in the instance that immigrants' foreign credentials are recognized, race differences (Wilkinson et al., 2016) and skin color (Li & Li, 2013; Lightman & Good-Gingrich, 2018) create variations in income disparities and access to equal labor market opportunity. This influences the financial aspect of immigrants', and their family's well-being (El-Assal & Fields, 2018), which is especially true in the early years of their children's lives (Ruhm & Waldfogel, 2012). Poureslami et al. (2010) studied the relationship between professional immigrant parents' underemployment status and their children's emotional health and behavioural patterns using a cross-sectional, qualitative and quantitative study design. The researchers conducted in-depth interviews with 110 participants and two focus groups with six and fifteen participants, respectively, in the Greater Vancouver Area of British Columbia, Canada. They also supplemented the interview instrument and gathered information on children's emotional health and behavioural patterns using behavioural questions that were adapted from the Achenbach scales. Additionally, they used the Canada Low-Income Cut-Off (LICO) scales to collect family income data. They discovered that underemployed professional immigrants and their families experience low levels of life satisfaction and health status. They have poor family relationships, and their children experience challenges in social and emotional behaviour. In these types of situations, children become at risk of physical, social, emotional and academic difficulties, as well as mental health issues (Tienda & Haskins, 2011). Poverty in childhood can have irreversible negative consequences for cognitive, social and emotional development, academic achievement and behavioural adjustment (Leseman & Slot, 2014).

Beiser et al. (2002) examined the differential effects of poverty on the mental health of foreignborn children, Canadian-born children of immigrant parents, and children of non-immigrant parents in Canada. They discovered that foreign-born children were more than twice as likely to live in poor families compared to their receiving-society counterparts. Some researchers point out that poverty may be a transient phenomenon (lasting only three years or less during immigrants' first five years) among immigrants (Reitz & Somerville, 2004). However, chronic low-income and poverty has been more prevalent among immigrants than those born in Canada (Picot & Lu, 2017). This is especially critical in the context of Canada where second-generation immigrants are expected to outperform their parents, but have been found to have higher poverty rates (Kazemipur & Halli, 2001). Beiser et al. (2002) posited that poverty among immigrants may not merely be a part of the resettlement process, but "the nadir of a cycle of disadvantage" (p. 220). However, the silver lining is that quality ELCC is one of the most effective means to break the cycle of poverty (Leseman & Slot, 2014).

Early Learning and Childcare and the Experiences of Immigrant Families

In the case where families are in poverty and therefore their children are at elevated risk for educational difficulties, children of first-generation immigrants have been found more susceptible to early developmental risks in the areas of cognition and language as compared to their domestic born counterparts (De Feyter & Winsler, 2009). However, research has shown that ELCC, parental or care by a relative in the home (Beijers et al., 2013; Lahaie, 2008) or non-parental care such as centre-based care (Beijers et al., 2013; Karoly & Gonzalez, 2011), can offset such risks and problems that immigrants face (Tienda & Haskins, 2011). Beijers et al. (2013) distinguished nine types of non-parental childcare arrangements: centre-based childcare, care in the child's home by a non-relative, care by a non-relative elsewhere (i.e., a child care

home), four types of care by grandparents (care by maternal grandparents in the child's home, care by maternal grandparents elsewhere, care by paternal grandparents in the child's home, care by paternal grandparents elsewhere), and two types of care by a relative other than the grandparents (care by relative in the child's home, care by relative elsewhere).

Friendly et al. (2006) defined ELCC in Canada as "learning and care services provided outside the child's home for children [up to] age six that support both young children's well-being and development and their parents' activities in and out of the paid labour force" (p. 1). This definition includes child care centres, family child care homes, kindergartens, preschools/nursery schools and early intervention programs or pre-kindergarten programs for children defined as high risk. In the province of Alberta in Canada, childcare is categorized differently and the two types¹ of ELCC are unlicensed (informal) and licensed (formal) childcare (Government of Alberta, 2021). However, it does not mean that unlicensed childcare is exclusive to parental care, as other non-parental childcare models like care by a non-relative in a private day home also fall under this category. Nevertheless, ELCC has been found effective at counterbalancing the problems that can contribute to poor short-term and long-term developmental outcomes in the children of immigrants by promoting their development (Tienda & Haskins, 2011). This is critical considering that children of first-generation immigrant families also exhibit unique strengths at a very young age (De Feyter & Winsler, 2009). These strengths

¹ Unlicensed (or informal) childcare includes family members, nannies, private day homes and informal arrangements with friends or neighbours, which can provide childcare for up to 6 children, not including their own, at any given time. Licensed (or formal) childcare is further divided into two: facility-based and home-based. Facility-based includes daycare centres, out-of-school care, and pre-school. Home-based, also known as approved family childcare, provides childcare in private homes with a maximum number of 6 children not including their own.

can be built upon to encourage their later success, and access to culturally relevant ELCC can act as facilitator and/or protective factor in supporting their early development.

Unfortunately, immigrant parents experience intensified household and caregiving workloads which are fuelled by under/unemployment (Premji & Shakya, 2017). These lead to exhaustion and affect their capacity to provide consistent care for their children. Yet, immigrant children participation rates in care of any type other than by the parents themselves or their relatives are lower compared to children born in Canada (Karoly & Gonzalez, 2011; Turney & Kao, 2009). Immigrant parents do not access nonparental care for various reasons such as their preference for relatives as childcare providers (Sandstrom & Chaudry, 2012), which is not always available in the new host country if they are isolated from family. In the absence of family, immigrant parents often turn to their ethnocultural communities but lack access to informal nonrelative childcare due to lack of social networks (Morantz et al., 2013).

Barriers to Accessing ELCC

When it comes to accessing ELCC new immigrants face structural² barriers like affordability (Chai et al., 2018; Stewart et al., 2011), availability, and language (Karoly & Gonzalez, 2011; Obeng, 2007; Sandstrom & Chaudry, 2012). With respect to affordability, immigrant parents may be challenged to participate equally in the labour market, such as being able to find a permanent job with reasonable rates (or at least fair rates) and benefits (ESDC, 2021). Thus, accessing childcare becomes another financial burden for them. This is further

² This should not be confused with the same adjective used to describe the type of quality in ELCC, specifically *structural quality. Structural* in the context of *barriers* pertains to the structures of care such as cost, location/supply, and medium of delivery, whereas in the context of *quality* it pertains to the things that shape structure of the ELCC environment such as group composition, staff qualification, working conditions, and the space and physical environment.

exacerbated by the fact that Canada's childcare fees are among the highest in all Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) countries (Japel & Friendly, 2020). Because of the costs associated with childcare in Canada, immigrants, particularly women, may struggle to join the labour market and prefer to stay home and care for their children, which ultimately limits their family's combined income potential. This is particularly challenging for single mothers. Mason (2003) described the two key time periods mothers contemplate paid work and single motherhood:

The first occurs prior to employment and involves contemplating paid work, deciding to become an employee, and absorbing a shift in thinking about what it means to be a mother. The second occurs within the first year of paid work and involves a reconsideration of those issues and either a recommitment to employment or a temporary withdrawal from the labor force. (p. 41)

Availability of ELCC is another barrier that new immigrants face (Young et al., 2020), based on the geographical location of the childcare (Matthew & Jang, 2007) or the hours of operation and how that aligns with their work schedule (Enchautegui et al., 2015; Vandenbroeck & Lazzari, 2014). Therefore, affordability and availability do not necessarily equate to accessibility (Vandenbroeck & Lazzari, 2014). For example, in terms of proximity, transportation difficulties may deter their access to available ELCC (Matthew & Jang, 2007). In terms of underserved areas, in extreme cases families may be living in a childcare desert (Young et al., 2020). The term refers to "neighborhoods where there are more than 50 non-school-aged children with less than one space for every three children of that same age" and across Canada, "approximately 44 percent of "non-school-aged children live in childcare deserts" (p. 551). This means that there may not be enough spaces to accommodate the high demands for childcare—

leading to long waitlists such as in Toronto where children who move up the waitlist may not need childcare anymore by the time a spot becomes available for them. On the other hand, when it comes to hours of operation and how that aligns with a family's needs, immigrant families are often employed in low-skilled, low-paid jobs with irregular hours (Vandenbroeck & Lazzari, 2014). Furthermore, parents who work nonstandard hours are more likely to rely on multiple types of childcare arrangements than standard-schedule parents (Enchautegui et al., 2015). This means that they would also naturally need non-traditional childcare hours to fill their childcare needs—making available ELCC inaccessible under their circumstances.

The third structural barrier and one of the major obstacles that new immigrants face in accessing ELCC is language proficiency in the host country, which is recognized as one of the critical factors to successful integration among new immigrants (Watkins et al., 2012). In the short run, it allows newcomers to efficiently go through the immigration settlement process and resolve related pertinent needs such as finding affordable housing, identifying ELCC centres or schools for their children, and accessing relevant social or new immigrant services (Adamuti-Trache et al., 2018). However, many immigrant families struggle in navigating the intricate systems due to language-related barriers, and all the paperwork requirements and complex enrollment processes involved make it even more cumbersome for them (Matthews & Jang, 2007). For example, immigrant families find it difficult to understand enrollment procedures when trying to access information on ELCC (Buriel & Hurtado-Ortiz 2000; Leseman, 2002; Vandebroeck & Lazzari, 2014). Therefore, even where ELCC is available, new immigrant families may not be aware of it or are unable to access it.

Despite the reservations that immigrant parents have about formal care, many end up procuring licensed ELCC services even if they are costly because their limited familial networks

and/or their very busy schedules do not give them other options (Obeng, 2007). However, just as availability of ELCC does not ensure accessibility, access to ELCC also does not completely eliminate the structural barriers that have been discussed. On the contrary, immigrant parents experience another layer of barriers (Karoly & Gonzalez, 2011; Obeng, 2007; Sandstrom & Chaudry, 2012), such as relating to their particular culture in terms of beliefs, practices, and language.

Cultural distance exists between the host country and immigrant families. This is particularly pronounced among those who immigrate from more traditional or religious societies, and/or who come from the working class urban or agrarian backgrounds. In such cases, immigrant parents may be apprehensive about a child educators' ability to understand their culture or parts of it (Adair & Barraza, 2014) and become hesitant about placing their children in formal childcare, especially when educators tend to "fix" immigrant children. In a particular case, an ELCC educator corrected a child's use of the word "chanclas" to refer to flipflops or sandals by telling the child that the appropriate term to use is "sandals" (Adair, 2015). In such instances, the way the educator responds to the child's use of a different language conveys a message to children and their parents about the value of their mother tongue. Additionally, immigrant parents may worry about educators' tendency to become impatient with their children if they cannot fully convey their thoughts in English.

Tobin et al. (2013) found that the majority of the 150 immigrant parents in their study from different states in the US did not necessarily agree with the educator's perspective on curricula or on the best ways to support language and cultural identities. This finding also emerged from Poureslami et al. (2013)'s study on ethno-cultural communities (Farsi-speaking, Chinese-speaking and Korean-speaking communities) in the Tri-Cities region of British Columbia,

Canada. More specifically, Farsi-speaking parents highlighted that the Canadian way of child-rearing, which according to them is too lenient, is not acceptable. Korean-speaking parents also recognized the more liberated communication dynamics between parents and children in Canada, but emphasized that there should still be some boundaries between parents and children in the context of respect for authority. On the other hand, although the Chinese-speaking parents stated their willingness to understand the Canadian educational system, they also expressed their confusion on matters concerning child development due to cultural differences between the Chinese and the Canadian approach.

The linguistic environment is also one of the key differentiating factors between host country and migrant cultures (Pot et al., 2020). Hence, immigrants' lack of proficiency in the host country's language may mediate their access to and utilization of services. The depth of this language barrier is very much apparent among the previously mentioned ethno-cultural communities in the Tri-Cities region of British Columbia, Canada (Poureslami et al., 2013) where messages in intercultural communication got lost in translation. At the level of knowledge, each cultural group's understanding about ELCC was limited in the sense that their concepts potentially differed from mainstream Canadian perspectives. For these two reasons, they could not fully comprehend the different aspects of ELCC in the English language. For example, the Farsi-speaking community perceived ELCC as an outside-the-home program offered by the society. Many Chinese- and some Korean-speaking parents on the other hand understood that ELCC was just a different education program for kids. At the level of interaction, language differences diminished relationship-building and parental involvement. For instance, Farsispeaking parents felt that ELCC staff and the services delivered in the English language were not able to connect well with their cultural group. The Chinese- and Korean-speaking groups had

similar sentiments; Chinese parents struggled to communicate their parenting issues with staff who knew only English. Korean parents on the other hand found it difficult to understand, access, and use ELCC services that were delivered purely in English. Parents' active participation and parent-teacher interactions are vital in early learning environments (Tobin, 2007), but language barriers inhibit parents from conveying their suggestions and thoughts to the educators (Matthews & Jang, 2007). As a result, immigrant parents' inactive engagement with schools and centres becomes prevalent in ELCC through third grade, which is also mistakenly assumed by educators as parents' lack of care about their children's education (Adair, 2015). This is critical because "research indicates that family involvement in school has the greatest impact for children at greatest risk, with the literacy achievement of children from low-income and low-educated families showing the highest achievement rewards from high levels of family involvement" (Park & McHugh, 2014, p. 14). Children raised in a multilingual environment particularly reap cognitive and social benefits such as greater executive control and improved literacy skills, especially when parents are actively engaged in their children's early learning in the home. On the contrary, in the absence of parental engagement children lose out on these opportunities. For immigrant families where at least one parent does not speak English well and where there is a shortage of bilingual early childhood professionals in the ELCC that they access, Park and McHugh (2014) highlighted that "immigrant parents must gain literacy, language proficiency, and systems knowledge and navigation skills in order to meaningfully access engagement opportunities" (p. 14).

ELCC and Quality

Quality ELCC as a set of characteristics

Provincial governments in Canada are responsible for developing early learning and childcare systems that best respond to the needs and priorities of their communities (Government of Canada, 2017a). At the federal level the Government of Canada created the Multilateral Early Learning and Child Care Framework to set "the foundation for governments to work toward a shared long-term vision where all children can experience the enriching environment of quality early learning and child care that supports children's development to reach their full potential" (Government of Canada, 2017a, p. 1). This description seems to encapsulate the ideal ELCC, or 'quality ELCC.' Interestingly however, the Framework identifies *high quality* as just one of the components of quality ELCC, along with *accessible, affordable and flexible*, and *inclusive*.

Alberta hinges on the federal government's Multilateral Early Learning and Child Care
Framework (Government of Canada, 2017b). On November 15, 2021, the Government of
Alberta and the Federal Government announced the Canada-Alberta Canada-Wide Early
Learning and Child Care Agreement for 2021 to 2026, which aims to increase accessible,
affordable, high-quality and inclusive childcare in the province (Government of Alberta, 2021b).

In this Agreement, both Canada and Alberta committed to improving the quality, accessibility,
affordability, inclusivity, and transparency of ELCC system in the province through increased
federal funding. The agreement highlighted that funding will be targeted toward licensed
programs and activities that will have an impact on families such as Indigenous families, families
of children with disabilities, and families in underserved communities such as Black and
racialized families. To increase affordability, the provincial government aims to provide up to
50% reduction in the average parent fees for licensed child care spaces by the end of 2022.

Through this, an average of ten dollars (\$10) a day out-of-pocket parent fee is set to be attained by 2026. To expand accessibility, the province commits to using federal funding to increase the number of licensed childcare spaces. At least 42,500 new licensed childcare spaces are targeted to be created over the next 5 years. And to ensure inclusivity, the province commits that new spaces will be created to serve diverse and/or vulnerable children and families, in proportion to their presence in the population of Alberta. Moreover, the government also aims to ensure flexibility for families needing drop-in and overnight childcare, as well as support to children with specific learning, linguistic, cultural and other needs. To increase quality of childcare, the province commits to using funds to train and improve the certification levels of the early learning childhood educator workforce.

The Agreement puts emphasis on *high quality* early learning and childcare, especially concerning child developmental outcomes. According to Annex 2 of the Agreement, "Alberta values the emphasis on safeguarding quality in licensed and regulated child care, and believes this can be achieved by investing in, expanding and developing the child care workforce" (Government of Canada, 2017b, par. 32). This explains why the number of certified early childhood educators and the certification levels of this workforce are among the Agreement's identified indicators of high-quality, and why specific incentives are in place. The strategy is to use federal funding to develop and implement standards, top-up educators' salaries, and increase the number of childcare workers that meet Alberta's regulated childcare certification requirements. Since getting certified is only required if early childhood educators want to work in a *licensed* daycare, out-of-school care, or preschool program (Government of Canada, 2017b), the Framework and Agreement put the emphasis on certification as the primary pathway to increasing quality in ELCC.

To meet its target number of certified educators, the Agreement set wage top-ups for those who are certified and the top up amount increases based on certification level (Government of Canada, 2017b). Through this incentive, the system aims to recruit and retain the "best" educators. There are three levels of certifications for early childhood educators (Government of Alberta, 2022). Level 1 requires the completion of one or more courses in childcare and development. Levels 2 and 3 require the completion of a one-year early learning and childcare certificate program and a two-year early learning and childcare diploma program (offered by an approved institution), respectively.

In February 2021, the new Early Learning and Child Care Act (together with the Early Learning and Child Care Regulation) was introduced (Government of Canada, 2017b). This had a more holistic take on quality ELCC than the Framework and the Agreement, focusing on health, safety, quality and flexibility. The Act set "a strong legislative foundation for high-quality early learning child care through the *Principles and Matters to be Considered*, which establish the overall direction for child care licensing in Alberta" (par. 41). Central to the Act were the following principles: ELCC should support and preserve the safety, security, and well-being of the child; offer families flexibility in childcare to support their choices and accessibility; and, engage parents, guardians, and community members to participate in the provision of childcare that supports the child's optimal development (Early Learning and Child Care Act, 2007). The Act also outlined a list of relevant matters that licensed providers of childcare services should consider. This includes ensuring that the child: has care and play experiences that support learning and development; is protected from physical, verbal and emotional harm; is respected and valued for their diversity; and, receives holistically appropriate care. Moreover, the Act says that centres should place the child's familial and cultural, social, linguistic and spiritual heritage

at the center of the child's wellbeing and development, and should involve the child's parents and guardians in ensuring the quality of childcare programs.

Still, the Framework, Agreement, and the Act only gave some characteristics of high quality ELCC, not a concrete definition. As highlighted by Edwards (2021), 'quality' in early childhood education and care is a disputed idea with a "history of research and development regarding both its definition, and deployment in policy and practice" (pg. 7). While the Federal Government tried to define "quality" ELCC in their report entitled, *Defining and measuring the quality of Early Learning and Child Care: A literature review*, they also acknowledged that there is no single universal definition of ELCC quality. In the report, quality was defined through what they coined as structural quality and process quality of ELCC (Employment and Social Development Canada, 2018).

Structural quality in ELCC examines the composition of an ELCC centre's pillars, its systems, as well as how its services are implemented, all of which are believed to promote good quality care and education (Employment and Social Development Canada, 2018). According to Wang et al. (2020), structural quality shapes the educational environment where children will participate. The factors that are taken into consideration include group composition, staff qualification, working conditions, and the space and physical environment standards (Employment and Social Development Canada, 2018):

Group composition. The benefits of having favorable child-staff ratio of fewer
children per practitioner in a group, and group size of less children per group, are
recognized. The hypothesis is that these lead to better child outcomes due to more
individualized attention and learning opportunities.

- Staff qualification. There is some consensus that the level of training (such as a bachelor's degree level) and credentials (such as courses specific to early childhood) of early childhood caregivers/educators affect their ability 'to provide sensitive, responsive, and stimulating care and education' that will ensure high quality ELCC.
- Working conditions. Wages and working hours, non-financial benefits, team-work,
 manager's leadership, and workload are recognized as correlated to attracting and
 retaining adequate numbers of qualified and experienced staff. It is hypothesized that
 these can impact the stability and quality of staff-to-child interactions.
- Space and physical environment standards. It is widely recognized that the quality of childcare space and infrastructure is a primary factor in promoting child well-being and development. It is posited that a centre's size must sufficiently accommodate children's spatial needs; resources must be accessible to stimulate child engagement in learning; and, curricula and environment should match each stage of the child's development.

While structural quality is highly amenable to regulation since it is measurable and quantifiable, it does not address nor does it measure the interactions between children and educators (Wang et al., 2017).

Process quality in ELCC on the other hand, looks at the relationship and interaction between and among the children, their educators and their peers, as well as the tools, space and activities available to them (OECD, 2020; Phillips et al., 2000). It is recognized as the primary driver of benefits in the development of children (Employment and Social Development Canada, 2018). Process quality reflects a particular value on children's interaction and overall experience within their ELCC setting such as the emotional care and support that they receive from the

centre. Moreover, process quality is primarily concerned with "the mediational aspects of young children's learning and development in relationship with others and the cultural environment" (Edwards, 2021, pg. 10). The factors that are taken into consideration include ELCC staff-to-child interactions and development-focused curricula (Employment and Social Development Canada, 2018):

- ELCC staff-to-child interactions. There are three dimensions to ELCC staff-to-child interactions: emotional support (where educators develop a positive relationship with children and are sensitive to their needs), instructional support (where educators sustain higher order thinking skills and ensure cognitive development), and classroom organization (where educators proactively manage behavior and attention among children)—and these are backed by both theories and empirical evidence. Such interactions are recognized as critical to the child's academic, social, and self-regulatory functioning outcomes, especially if structural quality is factored in, such as staff qualifications which impact the quality of provided interactions.
- Development-focused curricula. Curricula that provide opportunities for children to
 engage in age-appropriate activities are considered paramount to facilitating cognitive
 development and ensuring school readiness. Similar to ELCC staff-to-child
 interactions, the quality of curricula delivery and implementation is also linked
 closely to the training and qualifications of the educator.

Regarding having a development-focused curricula, in Alberta, Flight: Alberta's Early Learning and Care Framework (formerly Play, Participation and Possibilities: An Early Learning and Child Care Curriculum Framework for Alberta) is used as the foundation for ELCC by numerous centres across the Province (Government of Canada, 2017b; Makovichuk et al., 2014)

even though it is not mandatory (flightframework.ca, n.d.). It is "available free of charge to any educator who wants to voluntarily engage with the ideas and concepts as a way to support their evolving practices, planning and provisions for young children's learning" (flightframework.ca, n.d., par. 6). However, there are also other programs that adopt comparable curricula which according to the Agreement "provides parents with choice and operators flexibility to offer unique learning opportunities" (Government of Canada, 2017b, par. 43).

According to Flight, curriculum is "the whole range of experiences, planned and unplanned, direct and indirect, that occurs within an environment designed to foster learning. It was the product of a multi-year action research project involving frontline early childhood educators" (p. 142). It is "evidence-based and designed to increase child development outcomes and the quality of early learning and child care programs by enabling educators to maximize learning and development opportunities using children's play and care experiences" (Government of Canada, 2017b, par. 43). It describes a curriculum framework, which establishes "the value base and programme standards on which early childhood services ... are to be founded" and that it "may include principles, values, and goals of the program, as well as program standards and guidelines through which educators support children's learning" (Makovichuk et al., 2014, p. 143).

The Flight curriculum framework is not prescriptive and does not provide specifics on curricular content (Makovichuk et al., 2014). It mostly gives guidance on how ELCC educators should think, act, and perform in their practice. It also identifies things that educators are advised to focus on to facilitate child development. For example, Flight discusses having holistic play-based goals in order to have a meaningful curriculum, among which is ensuring the wellbeing of the child. The document also mentions the three facets of this goal, namely: emotional health and

positive identities, belonging, and physical health. It says that the child should be given the opportunity to: pursue their interests, passions, and strengths; increase "bodily awareness, control, strength, agility ... large motor coordination ... and fine motor capacities" in children (p. 95); and, release and restore energy in outdoor places. Furthermore, Flight has a lot of discussions about language, but mostly as it relates to communication and expression, or multicultural awareness. For example, it does not define how educators should incorporate multicultural children's heritage languages in the curriculum, but invites educators to reflect about other cultures' language

Evidently, structural quality factors are catalysts of process quality and tangentially—of child outcomes, but separately they provide two different perspectives when thinking about the quality of ELCC. While numerous evidence points to the viability of the factors described above for judging the quality of ELCC, some studies also indicate positive but statistically insignificant associations between variables. Research in this area is also "observational in nature and subject to the inherent biases of that research design" (Employment and Social Development Canada, 2018, p. 9). Additionally, various factors such as contextual issues make it challenging to accurately estimate the impacts of one variable on the other. However, childcare studies that have looked at the relationships between staff qualifications and training, and ELCC program quality, were conclusive about how the former impacts the latter through "the ability of staff to provide sensitive, responsive, and stimulating care and education" (p. 10).

Quality ELCC as a relative concept

The previous sections described how efforts to explain what quality ELCC looks like have had unclear results. One study found that parents use the structural features of care, child safety, and childcare provider credentials as their criteria for choosing the right ELCC for their children (Van Horn et al., 2001). However, the criteria were not clear determinants of what mothers consider as high-quality childcare as the study did not investigate quality per se, but only highlighted the importance of mothers' choices for determining their perceived characteristics of quality childcare. Another study talked about quality ELCC in terms of structural quality and process quality (Buschmann & Partridge, 2019). However, the researchers noted that they used these two concepts of quality because those have also been the city's basis for assessing quality in ELCC for many years. The researchers further emphasized how quality in ELCC can be highly contextual especially among different cultural groups.

Even the Multilateral Early Learning and Child Care Framework reflects the ambiguity of quality in ELCC (Government of Canada, 2017a). The document presents a disclaimer that "governments recognize that each jurisdiction has the responsibility to develop systems that best respond to the needs and priorities of their communities"—implicating that [high] quality is highly contextual, which has been supported by several other studies. In an article about the most relevant issues in ELCC especially among low-income and migrant families, Peeters and Vandekerckhove (2015) discussed that the participants in the research "agreed that quality in [ELCC] cannot be limited to structure and process" (p. 335). Furthermore, they concluded that researchers or professionals should not be the only ones that define "quality" in ELCC, but that parents of different backgrounds and children themselves should be the most important resource. These findings align with Adair and Barraza (2014)'s conclusion that it will be important to get

immigrant parents' stories and views on ELCC toward arriving at the most holistic definition and understanding of quality in ELCC.

Quality of childcare should be defined through an "ongoing process of negotiation and cooperation between researchers, professionals, parents of different backgrounds and children themselves" (pg. 335). As Moss (2016) emphasized, quality in ELCC is a relative concept based on an individual's values and beliefs and should not just be defined by a particular concept. Quality is neither neutral nor self-evident; it is "saturated with values and assumptions" (pg.10). This was also echoed by Beach (2020) who highlighted that there is no single definition of quality and its meaning depends on whose perspective is being asked.

For example, for immigrant parents the cultural sensitivity or responsiveness of an ELCC influences their choice of childcare provider, and whether they would enroll their child in formal ELCC at all (Matthews & Jang, 2007). This means that simply removing other barriers such as cost- or process-related will not guarantee families that their children will have access to high-quality experiences. ELCC programs must be culturally sensitive to serve immigrants families from a diverse set of countries and circumstances. Obeng (2007) recognized this as a quality-related concern and explained that "the difficulty in getting quality care that takes into account such cultural differences as the kind of food to serve the child or how children and adults should interact with one another, among others, can sometimes be a difficult task for parents and care-givers" (p. 259). Turney and Kao (2009) highlighted that immigrant parents may even "forego formal care to provide cultural and linguistic support they deem valuable to their children" (p. 443). The concept of economic utility might be able to explain this. In business, the significant predictors of a customer's intention to purchase a product (or service) include their perceived quality of, and their satisfaction with, the said product (or service) (Saleem et al., 2015). While

the noun phrase *intention to purchase* explicitly refers to the act of buying, by logical tautology the alternative is also implied (Von Wright, 2017). The implication is that people make decisions on whether to buy (or not to buy) a good or service based on the perceived quality (or lack of quality) of that good or service. This can be seen in the behaviour of new immigrant families on early learning and childcare (ELCC) as a service, particularly their willingness or reluctance to access it for their children.

For instance, in one study immigrant parents were apprehensive that child educators may not understand all aspects of their culture—regardless of the perceived educational benefits that their children will receive from a licensed ELCC (Adair & Barraza, 2014). This comes from their experiences around derogatory and discriminatory comments and attitudes toward immigration and immigrants, as well as misinformation acquired from public policies or majority-culture prejudices (Adair, 2015). These things can influence educators to develop negative suppositions towards immigrants. When this happens, teachers may generalize children's needs based on assumptions, which is a "colorblind" approach. A colorblind approach discourages educators from enhancing their students' cultural background and or responding to concerns about their migration, integration, and discrimination experiences. Moreover, even when educators learn about the discrimination, poverty, and racism the children of immigrants are facing, they may be at a loss for what to do and instead fall back on their prior knowledge about what is best for the children and fail to provide what they truly need (Adair & Tobin, 2012). However, a study by Kirova and Paradis (2010) invited immigrant parents to learn about and observe the delivery of formal ELCC to their children. The parents only felt comfortable and satisfied about formal ELCC when they were able to witness and understand that it was "an intercultural early learning program that is supportive of children's first language" wherein the facilitation of English

language learning was "culturally sensitive and inclusive of the newcomer families' perspectives," and involved cultural brokers and first language facilitators (Kirova & Paradis, 2010, p. 5).

Because of the contextual nature of cultural preferences (Kirova & Paradis, 2010) and how the concept of quality in childcare "can mean very different things to different groups of people" (Buschmann & Partridge, 2019, p. 45), it is critical to take multiple cultural perspectives in discussions about how quality in ELCC should be defined. This is supported by several other studies. For example, Van Horn et al. (2001) studied the reasons for childcare choice and appraisal among low-income mothers, and concluded that parents base their decisions on the structural characteristics of care (e.g., such as cost, location, and medium of delivery), child safety, and caregiver characteristics. The study did not assess quality per se, but it underscored how critical mothers' choices are in identifying what constitutes quality childcare for them, and points this out as a future area of research. Similarly, Buschmann and Partridge (2019), in their report on the profile of childcare in Edmonton, discussed quality in ELCC in terms of structural quality and process quality. However, they pointed out that quality is really a relative concept but such standards for quality have been used solely because those have been the municipality's commonly accepted aspects of quality for many years. Beach (2020), in her discussion paper examining the regulatory measures that support quality in ELCC in Alberta, shared the same sentiments. She said that while quality at the program level is usually conceptualized by structural and process elements, it is a relative concept that is often developed from a shared understanding among multiple stakeholders.

All of the aforementioned align with Adair and Barraza's (2014) conclusion that in ELCC, it is critical to listen to parents because they are the experts on their own children and their needs,

and that their inputs will help early childcare educators to best serve their community. For example, an independent study commissioned by the Council in 2019 looked into the lived experiences of immigrant families accessing ELCC in Edmonton. They discovered that culturally unresponsive systems and ELCC environments that hold worldviews and biases of a dominant culture, can create spaces that are not considered safe (Sumaru-Jurf & Felix-Mah, 2019). Programs with these characteristics discourage newcomer families from accessing and having their children participate in ELCC. This could be suggestive of a quality-related concern arising from either a top-down or a lack of diverse consultative approach to the design, implementation and practice of ELCC. Moreover, immigrant and refugee parents' concept of ELCC may differ from the mainstream Canadian conceptualizations of ELCC (Poureslami et al., 2013). All the aforementioned findings in previous studies demonstrate that each stakeholder brings their own unique perspective to the table; hence, hearing and understanding the perspectives of various stakeholders—especially underrepresented groups—is critical to arriving at a more holistic understanding of quality in ELCC (Harrist et al., 2007).

Quality ELCC as a System

Another perspective on quality in ELCC sees quality as a system of linked elements, and not as distinct components (Government of Canada, 2017a) like characteristics or human preferences described earlier. This concept ideates that instead of having fragmented governance, services need to be strongly integrated into a coordinated leadership structure for children to gain the most benefits from ELCC. The hypothesis is that integrations will "support quality improvement of services, promote stability in children's learning environment, and smooth transitions from preschool to the early grades" (para. 38). This integration must be further supplemented by an adequate level of funding and the efficient and equitable use of funds, as

they will impact staff training and infrastructure development and maintenance and ultimately, quality programming. Similarly, Friendly et al. (2006) emphasized that the conditions or elements associated with quality ELCC "need to be considered together—as a system" (p.16) and that they not only need to be addressed, but their linkages also have to be established. Otherwise, if each is taken separately and without reference to the other, then they will lose their impact.

While at present there have been few initiatives made on measuring quality in ELCC at the system level (Government of Canada, 2017a), in their review of ELCC literature Friendly et al. (2006) outlined the specific conditions that are essential at the system level "to ensure that high quality at the program level is the norm rather than the exception" (p. 15) in ELCC in Canada. These conditions provide the framework for quality ELCC at the system level and are summarized in Table 1 below (p. 17):

Table 1The elements of a high quality early learning and child care system

Element	Includes
Ideas: A conceptual framework	 A clear statement of the values that underpin the program System-level goals for children and families Educational philosophy related to the values and goals Curriculum defined as a short general framework
Governance: Roles and responsibilities	A clear definition of roles and responsibilities of government at different levels, parents and the community set out in legislation and policy

	 Public management at system level Not-for-profit operation Program delivery managed at local level Appropriate involvement of community, researchers, parents and children
Infrastructure: Coordinated program administration	 Policy, planning and program delivery organized in one lead department Legislation as a basis for the system Regulation defining minimum basic standards Monitoring to ensure standards are met Mechanisms for ongoing quality improvement Ongoing consultation and program assessment Public education about early learning and child care
Planning and policy development: A strategy for implementation	 System-wide planning with targets and timetables Use of the best available knowledge re: policy and practice Mandated involvement of experts and stakeholders in policy processes at all levels Local service planning
Financing: Substantial well-directed public investment	 Financing to cover capital development Sustained financing sufficient to support ongoing program operation Core or base funding that covers the majority of program operation costs Financing for infrastructure and training Affordable parent fees
Human resources: Qualified personnel and support at all levels	 Leadership at all levels (policy, supervisory, educational and program) A critical mass of knowledgeable policy makers, post-secondary early childhood instructors and researchers Post-secondary level training early childhood, with lead staff at degree levels Human services management training for program supervisory staff Pre-service and in-service training Good wages

	 Working conditions that encourage good morale and low turnover System support for program level staff Support, respect and recognition for the value of the work
Physical environment: The program setting	 Sufficient well-designed indoor and outdoor space First-rate equipment and program resources Amenities such as staff room, outside play space, kitchen, windows for natural light Connections to surrounding community
Data, research and evaluation: Collection and analysis of information for evaluating effective practice and ensuring accountability	 A strategy for collecting and analyzing basic data to monitor effects of policy and financing and ensure accountability Research to address key policy and program issues Evaluation of various approaches and innovations Review of progress towards goals

The conditions mentioned in the table are all determined by public policy, which means that a strong public policy is fundamental to a high quality ELCC system.

Studies that analyzed policies, such as the OECD's twenty-nation comparative study, have identified the characteristics of an ELCC system that are related to higher quality as far public policy is concerned (Friendly & Prentice, 2009). Eight policy lessons particularly emerged as predictors of a high quality ELCC system:

- 1) a systemic and integrated approach to policy development and implementation;
- 2) a strong and equal partnership with the education system;
- a universal approach to access, with particular attention to children in need of special support;
- 4) substantial public investment in services and infrastructure;

- 5) a participatory approach to quality improvement and assurance;
- 6) appropriate training and working conditions for staff in all forms of provision;
- 7) systematic attention to monitoring and data collection;
- 8) a stable framework and long-term agenda for research and evaluation (p. 57)

 Against this backdrop, ELCC systems in Canada have been found to not be overly strong

 (Friendly et al., 2006; Friendly & Prentice, 2009).

Chapter 3: Methodology

A Community-Based Participatory Research (CBPR) approach (Janzen et al., 2017; Wallerstein et al., 2017) and qualitative descriptive methodology (Sandelowski, 2000) were used in this study for secondary analysis of qualitative data. CBPR is "a research methodology and approach that facilitates the genuine participation of research participants in the knowledge acquisition, translation, and dissemination process" (Dudgeon, et al., 2017, pg. 2). Qualitative description is a form of data collection that describes and summarizes a phenomenon (Sandelowski, 2000). It was an appropriate method to apply to the research questions posed in this study because a focus on narratives was important in this study. It provides a deeper understanding of people's lived experiences and, in the case of this study, has the potential to produce a description of quality in ELCC based on the lived experiences, values, and preferences of cultural minority families.

The Journeys Project recognizes that visible cultural minority families, to date, have not been included in shaping quality ELCC. In the final report entitled, *Newcomer Consultations on the Context of Early Learning and Care in Edmonton*, Sumaru-Jurf and Felix-Mah (2019) highlighted that it is critical for visible cultural minority families and those who work with them to be engaged in the design and implementation at the policy, regulation, and practice levels of the centralized ELCC system. They also pointed out that the engagement must be facilitated in a participatory manner wherein the participants who have been traditionally excluded in the process will be instrumental in understanding the systems that exist, and will be supported to develop their own thinking and ideas.

This thesis research is part of the larger Journeys Project, which received approval from the University of Alberta's Research Ethics Board (PRO 00110481). Below, I will discuss the CBPR

approach followed by the Qualitative Descriptive Methodology. Then, I will talk about the participants and recruitment process, the data collection/generation process, and finally the data analysis and representation.

Community-Based Participatory Research

A CBPR approach is rooted in three values: "all people have the capacity to think and work together for a better life; current and future knowledge, skills, and resources are to be shared in equitable ways that deliberately support fair distributions and structures; and authentic commitment is required from external and internal participants" (Smith et al., 1997; pg. 176). CBPR enables relatively underrepresented groups to undertake research into their own situations and has an explicit focus on who defines the research and problems, and who generates and analyzes the information sought (Hecker, 1997). CBPR also removes the passiveness of the subjects of research by involving participants as co-researchers. It is a responsive and flexible approach, which proceeds in cycles of planning, action, reflection, and evaluation. It is believed that participation in research aims to restore the ability of the 'oppressed' to create knowledge and practice in their own interests, concomitantly engaging them in consciousness-raising and action (Freire, 1970). Typically, participatory research involves creating spaces in which participants engage together in cycles of critical reflection and action (Aziz et al., 2011). The CBPR approach genuinely values and prioritizes the views and experiences of research participants toward acquiring, translating, and disseminating knowledge, especially in the pursuit of social change processes such as in policy.

This project wanted to ensure the active participation of those with lived experiences to identify and create solutions to the issues they identified. Hence, CBPR was used to create an environment where participants are supported by concerned professionals who will listen to their

stories, experiences, hopes and aspirations. This approach is empowering to visible cultural minority families as it gives them a voice in shaping quality in ELCC. Within this approach, the starting point was the concerns of the people involved, and the process focused on action and changing situations during the research process, rather than just interpreting them. Ultimately, CBPR was used to develop a process that was relevant and appropriate to the participants, participating organizations and communities, and that would produce useful results to inform decision-making and collective action.

Qualitative Descriptive Methodology

The qualitative descriptive methodology aims to build a comprehensive, easy-to-understand summarization of specific events experienced by individuals or groups of individuals (Lambert & Lambert, 2012). Compared to phenomenology or grounded theory, the qualitative descriptive approach is not encumbered by a pre-existing theoretical or philosophical commitment—although it may have some overtones of the other approaches (Sandelowski, 2000). The goal of qualitative descriptive methodology is to understand "something in its natural state to the extent that is possible within the context of the research arena" (Lambert & Lambert, 2012, p. 255). The qualitative descriptive methodology was appropriate to use in this study because of the need for straightforward descriptions of the phenomena under inquiry. Within this approach, naturalistic inquiry was used to get the critical information about the who, what, when, where, how and why of the events relevant to the study.

Positionality

In research, positionality pertains to how an individual creates meaning and interprets information based on unique and overlapping aspects of their identity (Bourke, 2014).

I am a research assistant in the larger Journeys Project, and this has opened me up to the diversity of cultural backgrounds and experiences of those leading the research and the families participating in the research. This has made me more aware of the reality of their circumstances and has influenced me to reflect on my own experiences as a visible cultural minority immigrant myself. Furthermore, my role as a research assistant, my affiliation with the different entities working together on the larger Journeys Project, and my involvement in my own thesis research come with some associations of power and privilege, which may have impacted how my participants perceived me and the extent of my influence.

As a visible cultural minority immigrant belonging to the Filipinx community, I acknowledge my position as somewhat similar to those of my participants. However, I also recognize that despite this, my Canadian Permanent Resident status, post-secondary education, professional background, and my undertaking of graduate studies at a Canadian university place me in a position of privilege at both the societal and individual levels. Participants from the Filipinx community may have shared some of the same identities, but likely did not hold identical markers of privilege. Furthermore, as the researcher in my study, a degree of authority is automatically conferred to me; a position of power with the backing of various trusted organizations and a credible educational institution inherently convey privilege (Wallerstein & Duran, 2008). Therefore, there exists a gap in degree of privilege between myself as the researcher and the visible cultural minority communities who are being researched. Due to this privilege differential, I likely "studied down" groups who were below me in power structures in society, in sociological research terms (Plesner, 2011). This means I studied a less privileged and more vulnerable demographic, and therefore the lens of my experiences as an individual with a

certain degree of privilege could have been woven into this study and impacted how I made sense of the data.

Lastly, because of my ethnicity and my overlapping researcher roles in the study, I held both insider and outsider status—fluctuating between the two, depending on the needs and/or circumstances. Thus, it was important for me to be aware of and reflect on my positionality throughout the entire course of my study, especially in data analysis. However, while I share the identity of a visible minority immigrant, I am not a parent, nor do I have experience or have had to access ELCC. My experiences with this phenomenon were new and I learned as part of the Journeys Project and as I heard the lived experiences of families. This means that I had no preconceived notion of what quality in ELCC is beyond what I have read in the literature.

Participants and Recruitment

The MCHB played a major role in the selection and recruitment of participants for the research, as well as in the focus group and interview process. The MCHB is a community-based organization in Edmonton, Alberta that serves immigrant families and provides services to 25 linguistic and ethnic groups in Edmonton and surrounding areas. It is comprised of more than 90 cultural brokers who share the language and/or culture of the families/communities they serve. The brokers are trained and continuously engage in ongoing training and supervision to ensure quality in their practice. Moreover, the brokers are context-holders because they themselves are immigrants and parents. This, along with their linguistic and cultural associations with the participants, enable them to "bridge between systems and communities to increase understanding, reduce tensions that can arise from socio-cultural misunderstandings, and address invisible power disparities" (Yohani et al., 2019, p. 1187).

In this section, I describe the participants and recruitment for the larger Journey's project of which I conducted secondary analysis on the data for this thesis. The Journeys Project used purposive sampling and recruited a total of 30 participants (24 participants for six focus groups and six participants for semi-structured interviews). The participants were from six visible minority immigrant communities, namely: Arabic/Kurdish-speaking, Eritrean/Ethiopian,

Bhutanese, Filipinx, Spanish-speaking, and Chinese-speaking, particularly parents with children birth to five years old in Edmonton. They were selected because they are among the communities that MCHB serves, and to represent three different contexts: 1) refugees of various sizes and length of time in Canada, 2) dynamic communities growing with multiple streams of migration, and 3) a large community with primarily economic migration. MCHB organized and conducted the focus groups and interviews, which I supported. The sample sizes were sufficient to achieve data saturation, which is the process of collecting data until new findings no longer emerge (Sandelowski, 1995).

The participants were recruited from three overarching visible cultural minority communities, which comprised the following focus groups and interviews as summarized in the Table 2 below.

Table 2Research Participants in the Journeys Project

Community	Focus Group	Interview	
I. Communities of various sizes with the context of refugee experiences and of various lengths of stay in Canada			
Kurdish-speaking parents from the	Four participants	One participant	

	Kurdish region of Iraq and Arabic-speaking parents from Iraq and Syria		
2.	Eritrean and Ethiopian	Four participants	One participant
3.	Bhutanese	Four participants	One participant
II.	Dynamic, growing communities with multiple streams of migration (economic migration, temporary foreign workers, and refugees for Central and South America)		
4.	Filipinx	Four participants	One participant
5.	Spanish-speaking	Four participants	One participant
III.	Large communities with primarily economic migration (and international students)		
6.	Chinese-speaking	Four participants	One participant

Some of the communities were referred to in terms of the language that they speak, while others in terms of their ethnicity. For example, 'Kurdish-speaking,' 'Arabic-speaking,' 'Spanish-speaking,' and 'Chinese-speaking' versus 'Eritrean and Ethiopian,' 'Bhutanese,' and 'Filipinx.' This was consistent with how they were identified in the larger Journeys Project.

Participants were selected based on their capacity to give their consent to participate, and to effectively express themselves verbally. They were either a permanent resident, temporary resident, refugee, or citizen of Canada, but current legal status to remain in Canada was not queried.

Data Collection/Generation

Data for the Journeys Project was collected using two methods: focus groups and interviews. Each method will be described below.

Focus Groups

Data was collected using focus groups, which are collective conversations or group interviews comprised of a "group of individuals selected and assembled by researchers to discuss and comment on, from personal experience, the topic that is the subject of the research" (Sreejesh et al., 2014, p. 51). Krueger (2014) emphasized that a focus group must involve a generally homogenous mix of people but with enough diversity of perspectives to provide the qualitative data that the researcher needs. He also highlighted that to obtain this data and help the researcher better understand the topic of interest, a focused discussion driven by predetermined and open-ended questions are critical components.

Focus group was an ideal method for data collection because of several advantages identified by Kellmereit (2015). First, participants can be given a safe, no-pressure space for examining their thoughts, their thinking process, and the reasons behind the way they think about the issue of importance. The researcher can freely and directly interact with the participants and ask for clarifications, if needed, and facial expressions and gestures that can supplement or contradict verbal responses can be observed. The open discourse format of a focus group can provide opportunities for the researcher to uncover deeper levels of meanings in the responses. The group setting creates synergistic effects in that participants can build on the responses of others, which is not possible in a one-on-one interview format. Finally, in a relatively homogenous sample—be it in demographics or experiences—the homogeneity can create an atmosphere that encourages more openness among participants.

To facilitate rich discussions that could give rise to distinct themes among participants' experiences and perspectives on quality in ELCC, we created focus groups that were small enough to allow everyone to share their insights, but large enough to have variations in

standpoints (Kellmereit, 2015). We organized six focus groups representing the six communities under the three overarching communities identified in Table 2. According to Birks et al. (2007), when interviewing people from a different cultural background particularly when English is their second language, it is possible for the essence of what they are saying when not speaking in their first language to be lost and inaccurately captured. For this reason, we conducted focus group interviews in the participants' first language, with the exception of the Eritrean and Ethiopian community focus groups, which were conducted in a mixture of English and their first language.

Five of the focus groups were facilitated by a multicultural health broker, whereas the Eritrean and Ethiopian community was facilitated by two—as an interviewer and as a note-taker, respectively. I, being a multilingual Filipinx, also co-facilitated the Filipinx community focus group together with the Filipinx broker and conducted the translation and transcription of the interview. The Arabic-Kurdish-speaking and the Bhutanese-speaking communities had their respective notetakers do both their interview translation and transcription, while the Spanish-speaking community used a bilingual graduate student at the University of Alberta for the same service. For the Eritrean and Ethiopian community, the brokers translated and transcribed the parts of the interview that were in their first language, into English. Additionally, they sent me the Zoom recording and I used Otter.ai to transcribe the English parts of the audio into text. I put together all of the transcriptions into one final document.

Although we used pre-determined questions to guide the focus group discussions, we facilitated them in a semi-structured manner so that we could elicit and discuss deeper and more meaningful responses related to the research questions. We hosted the focus groups on Zoom because of COVID-19 restrictions, and each ran for about 90 to 120 minutes. We also used Zoom's video recording function to record each focus group.

Interviews

The multicultural health brokers conducted semi-structured interviews with six parents different from the focus group participants but also representing the same aforementioned visible cultural minority immigrant communities (see Table 2). I specifically joined the interview with the Filipinx community as a co-interviewer. Adams (2015) explained that a semi-structured interview is conducted conversationally with one respondent at a time. It uses a combination of closed- and open-ended questions, which can be accompanied by follow-up why or how questions based on the topics being discussed. Furthermore, he pointed out that a semi-structured interview is advantageous if there is a need to ask probing questions to dig deeper into the thoughts or experiences of an individual. Interviews are also useful to explore emerging themes or gaps from focus group findings.

The same process that was used in the focus groups was used for one-on-one interview facilitation, note-taking, translation, and transcription in each participating visible minority community. This involved brokers as interviewers and bilingual University of Alberta graduate students as note-takers. The brokers verbally translated the recordings into English, while the transcriber put the broker's English translations into writing, verbatim, while indicating which individual is speaking. This was done for each of the focus groups and interviews.

The focus groups and interviews were completed between October 2021 and January 2022, while the transcriptions and translations were completed in May 2022. This was because the brokers had fulltime jobs and they had to find common times with the note-takers. Each broker worked with their respective bilingual note-taker over Zoom to validate their transcriptions' and translations' accuracy. If the note-taker disagreed with some translations, the note-taker recommended revisions to the broker and amended them into what they both agreed on. This is

called forward-backward translation (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2006). I used the resulting translated transcriptions as my data for the succeeding section.

Data Analysis and Representation

The Journeys Project explored the needs, experiences, and aspirations of cultural minority families with young children birth to five years old in community-based ELCC in Edmonton through one-on-one interviews and focus groups. Since my thesis research is nested within this project, I used secondary data analysis to probe into one dimension of family experience in ELCC which the project did not exclusively focus on—namely *quality*.

For the purposes of my thesis research, I stratified the translated data by community, for a total of six categories (Kurdish/Arabic-speaking, Eritrean/Ethiopian, Bhutanese, Filipinx, Spanish-speaking, and Chinese-speaking). Then, I collapsed each community's respective focus group and semi-structured interview data into one, since the most important thing to know was from which community a particular response came, and not whether it was from a focus group or one-on-one interview. I used thematic analysis, which aims to examine narrative materials from life stories "by breaking the text into relatively small units of content and submitting them to descriptive treatment" (Vaismoradi et al., 2013, p. 400) and is "suitable for researchers who wish to employ a relatively low level of interpretation" (p. 399). Thematic analysis is "an independent and reliable qualitative approach to analysis" (Vaismoradi et al., 2013, p. 400) and can help researchers to identify, analyze and report patterns within data.

Hence, for my data analysis process, I first reviewed the content of the translated transcriptions and coded a total of 222 responses. Then, I used thematic analysis to look for repeated or similar words and/or phrases in these responses, determine relationships, and categorize the patterns into themes and sub-themes (Lambert & Loiselle, 2008). I tabulated the

data on Microsoft Excel and generated a pivot table to create a summary of the findings. I scheduled a meeting with each community's brokers and shared my findings with them, to validate if the themes and/or categorization were indeed what the participants had conveyed. Moreover, I presented my findings to the brokers. I discussed the findings in light of the literature and talked about the implications specifically on policy.

Rigour

To ensure the rigour of this study, I used the criteria of credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). To ensure credibility, the brokers and bilingual note-takers utilized forward-backward translation (CDC, 2006) to ensure that the English translations of the data were accurate. To address the criteria of transferability, I kept a detailed record of the data collection process. This ensured that critical aspects of the study can be duplicated and applied to other relevant settings. To meet the dependability criteria, I kept detailed notes especially about the major decisions that were made throughout the research project, and the reasons behind those decisions. By leaving behind an audit trail, I became confident that the reasons behind each decision were reasonable and clear to external parties. Lastly, to ensure confirmability, I provided my supervisor in the larger Journeys Project as well as my thesis adviser transcripts of the focus group and semi-structured interviews that I contributed to co-facilitating, translating and transcribing, along with my preliminary analyses of data for review. This process ensured that improvements could be made on the categorization and coding process before we analyzed data from the remaining focus groups and interviews.

Chapter 4: Findings

The purpose of this qualitative study was to understand what quality in ELCC is for visible minority families in Edmonton, by exploring their experiences, needs, aspirations and notions of ELCC. Through focus groups and semi-structured interviews, 30 participants with children birth to five years from six (6) visible minority communities in Edmonton responded to the question, "What is your vision for quality in the early learning and child care sector?" Using thematic analysis, four themes with 12 sub-themes emerged. I will share a brief description of each overarching theme followed by descriptions of their sub-themes using illustrative participant quotes. While I present the themes and subthemes independently, there is significant intersection and overlap among the themes. In cases where I provide statements referring to communities (i.e., "for visible minority families," "for all communities," "for the Spanish-speaking community"), they are not to be treated as generalizations on those communities per se, but only on the participants that represented those communities in this study.

ELCC as a system should have integrated and well-governed components

From the responses of the participants, quality ELCC was described both in terms of its different components as well as how these components functioned as a whole system. This system was defined by policies including how centres and programs are guided, operated, and supported, how information is managed, and how families are supported. These are described in greater detail under the four sub-themes below, particularly around equity, diversity, and inclusion (EDI), information and language barriers, standards, and support systems.

ELCC should be grounded on equity, diversity, and inclusion (EDI)

Equity, diversity, and inclusion (EDI) were core policy issues for the study participants, especially around the topics of admission, subsidies, operations, as well as the environment that

centres and their staff create. For the participants, a major first step to achieving EDI is understanding context, particularly the lived experiences, especially the pre- and post-migration experiences, of visible minority families. As one Arabic/Kurdish-speaking parent had put it: "It is hard for other[s] who [have] never been in our life to understand what we went through and what we are going through." With that understanding, stakeholders can and should strive to build an ELCC system that works to support not only children, but ultimately their parents and families, to help them integrate and navigate the system—if ELCC were to achieve its intended goals. A mother from the Filipinx community explained that the people who support visible minority families will only be able to best serve the families if they have a full understanding of the background of the refugees and immigrants. She also highlighted how it is critical to first support parents and their wellbeing so that they can do the same for their families:

...It should start from the parents. Not from the kids right away. Like what I said, even if we give tools to the parents and deep inside, they are not healthy? They can't ... You know, their core is ... they are not healthy, because they are too busy and no one is helping them, no resources, no food, can't pay the rent ... If we were able to address that, the well-being of the mother, and the father, how can we give them hope in the middle of challenges, like no sleep... that is already a challenge because you can't think properly.

One parent from the Spanish-speaking community talked about the overall impact of having a less inclusive ELCC system on her family's life. She described how it limited her family's choices and opportunities and made them feel more excluded from society:

...[There is no institution] that supports us in Spanish ... giving the fact that, in this country, about 50 years ago, they accepted immigrants who speak Spanish, Latinos, who should be more by now, because we are already talking about 50 or 60 years ago and there

are second and third generations that speak the Spanish language, but was simply lost, why? Due to the lack of transfer of information, due to the lack of us as a culture trying to achieve something else, which is what we are trying to do today, to integrate. For them to look at us as equals, that we can enroll our children where we want, not where they impose on us. Or that we can acquire the possibility to put our children somewhere while we as mothers have 2 or 3 hours to breathe... because we already have the problem that we deal with the papers, of the lack of work, since my husband just works during the summer season. In winter we still need to eat, to dress, to pay and continue living and we don't have enough money because the construction work goes down during winter season. In other words, we deal with so many economic problems, not having anyone around and being alone in this country.

Participants in the study also emphasized how the admission process in ELCC centres should be barrier-free and non-discriminatory. One Bhutanese parent expressed that centres should be indifferent to religion when it comes to admission: "During admission at [centres], I myself have witnessed that parents are often asked, "Are you catholic?" which I believe is culturally [in]sensitive and inappropriate, which must be avoided."

The study participants also shared that government subsidy eligibility criteria should be just as equitable as ELCC centre admission criteria. One Bhutanese parent talked about this in terms of the income bracket requirements. She said that just because her family income was a little over the \$75k bracket, they no longer qualify for subsidies—given that they have two kids in daycare and half of their income goes to daycare fees. Similarly, a Chinese mother talked about her struggles in qualifying for daycare subsidy given the shared custody setup that she and her ex-husband are in:

I understand the government provides childcare subsidies. However, it has minimal care time in order to be eligible for the full subsidies. For example, the child needs to attend daycare for a certain number of hours per month at 100 hours. For myself, I am a single parent and have a shared custody with my ex-husband. When my ex-husband doesn't send my son to the same daycare when my son is under his care, the attending hours for my son are not enough for me to get full childcare subsidies. Therefore, I have to pay for the portion of daycare fee myself, which adds financial pressure on me.

The Bhutanese participants also talked about inclusion in terms of how centres should be considerate about families' differing schedules and capacity to pay. They said that centres should offer flexible childcare service hours, primarily so that both instead of just one of the parents can work—also since childcare is expensive. One Bhutanese parent shared: "If daycares have hourly provision, we could manage our timings and both parents can work." Another Bhutanese parent shared similar thoughts:

I wish even the pre-K is a full time program so that both parents can do shift work ...

[Name of pre-K centre] charges monthly fees for their services that are not affordable for many families. Because of expensive cost, we had to keep our daughter at home for a year ... [However, for non-pre-K ELCC] most daycares don't allow admission for partial day, only allow fulltime. It would be better if there would be provision for hourly rate services.

Last but among the top EDI concerns of the study participants was about the ELCC environment that is created by centres and their staff, whether intentionally or not, through the policies that exist or do not exist. Families want their children to be in an environment that is diverse, sensitive, and accepting.

Majority of the participants in this study flagged that ELCC should not discriminate against children who are immigrants, from another culture, or with a disability. Instead, centres should practice integration rather than segregation, and provide children support based on their individual needs. For the Arabic/Kurdish-speaking participants, this meant that the ELCC environment must be culturally sensitive in terms of the language and needs of immigrants and must make children from multicultural backgrounds feel accepted. A parent from the Spanish-speaking community described how that kind of environment could look in an ELCC centre:

That our children would be the same as Canadian children, that they look at us as... that they look at us and that they respect our culture. That the multicultural culture that we call be integrated in that venue, that it be part of our life, that they hand over our roots that we bring from our country. That it be something beyond an educational center.

Another parent from the same community shared how ELCC centres in Edmonton lacked multicultural inclusivity, which she explained made it difficult for her to find a centre that would accommodate her children who only spoke Spanish. An Arabic/Kurdish-speaking parent shared a similar struggle but in the context of her child who had a disability. She found it challenging to find an ELCC centre for her child because according to her, centres "only [cater to] regular children and [are] not equipped to take care [of] children with [a] disability." A Bhutanese parent envisioned how having specialized ELCC centres that are specifically mandated to support children with a disability can ensure that this vulnerable population will receive equal ELCC opportunities:

Every disabled child must have the right to specialized services/programs that can turn them into an independent citizen as they grow and contribute to the greater community. It

would be nice to have culturally appropriate such kind of centers or institution specialized to support disabled children to improve their developmental challenges.

On the contrary, a Spanish-speaking parent believed that children with a disability should be integrated in a regular ELCC centre, but be provided specialized support, to ensure their proper development and ability to function in society:

Well, I would like that, in the future, well, I have a child who is autistic, and I would like that in the future there could be more opportunities for him. Of course, there is help here, but sometimes, maybe in the schools that everyone is like my son, not that they leave him aside, I mean, if one has a child with these problems, that they treat him in the same way, right? Not? So, there may be special people who can work with him, but in a regular school. Not like going to a special school, right?

Information and language barriers must be strategically managed

Participants in the study believed that the language barrier they face when navigating ELCC in Canada is just part of a larger systemic, information and communications related problem. As early as when these families first immigrate to Canada—and in this study's case, Edmonton, Alberta—and start looking for information on ELCC, the language barrier immediately presents itself to those with little to no English (or French) proficiency. A parent from the Arabic/Kurdish-speaking community shared their experience:

Language and fear from a mainstream daycare made me to put my baby into a community member daycare, in the hope the language [will] make it easy for me to communicate and get a good service for my baby. It was just a big disappointment. I don't want to name the disappointment but [that just] made me [...] quit my school and to stay with my baby. It is just not easy to be a parent in a place when you have no language, not understand the

system, cannot communicate systemically with a system that has so much power and strong foundation. It is a long path for a parent like us.

The Spanish-speaking participants in this study pointed out that translation mechanisms should be in place to bridge communications between ELCC centres and visible minority families—especially those who struggle with English. This could be system-related protocols or human resource-based solutions. For example, one mother shared that she appreciated how the ELCC centre her child went to—in the absence of an interpreter—constantly communicated with her through text messaging or email so that she can have ample time to use an online translator to understand what the centre wanted to tell her, and then respond accordingly. On the contrary, another mother expressed her frustration about having to translate correspondences herself because it takes too much of her time, and that she would prefer if the school had someone who could communicate with her in her native language. Spanish-speaking families in this study believed that interpreters or at least multilingual staff should be an essential component of ELCC centres and become a standard.

The language barrier is further exacerbated by the flaws in how information in ELCC is organized and disseminated, which impacts how visible minority families access critical information on and navigate the ELCC system. For example, an Arabic/Kurdish-speaking parent said that apart from the language barrier, they were also not provided information on ELCC during the settlement process, which showed that the system did not understand the challenges that the refugee population faces. Similarly, the Bhutanese participants identified "language issues, including reading letters" and "navigation of systems and services" as some of their challenges. One particular Bhutanese parent said:

As an immigrant parent with a disabled child, it was very difficult accessing services, including daycare, school systems and other assistance programs. Firstly, you do not know if there are any services that exist and if they exist you do not know how to access them.

Lack of knowledge about community resources is another issue. Accessibility is the biggest problem overall.

A Spanish-speaking parent thought the same and said that "there is a lack of information ...

Sometimes you don't know where to look, where to go." This was echoed by a Bhutanese parent, who shared how their community had relied heavily on a broker from the MCHB for ELCC-related information and services. A parent from the Eritrean/Ethiopian community shared a similar experience wherein she only learned about an ELCC program when she stumbled upon it at the library:

And then I was also thinking about services provided in the library. Like I know every time I go to the library, there is an activity happening for new parents like, they could bring their kids to activities as early as six months, eight months, one year, you know. They have different programs that parents don't even know about it. You know, how do we make sure that that information is available for families because that's where you start learning about your child and child development?

Centralization was one solution that the study participants thought of to address the challenges of visible minority families in accessing information on ELCC and navigating the system. For example, the Bhutanese participants thought that having a centralized system would make it easier for families to access information. On the other hand, the Spanish-speaking participants proposed that ELCC centres can perform the function of a centralized information centre. One such parent said:

...That [ELCC centres] be information centres, that they help you, that they be a "family far from your family". That I would like it to be achieved, that it be a second family. That you be able to have the ability to send your children with peace of mind, that they give them education, as well as the culture of our countries. Make it all in one. Give parents the information they need. That if our children have some type of disability, that they give you the information, show you where to seek for help, that they be information centers. I need that.

ELCC should have standards to harmonize services and ensure quality

When it comes to the system, the policies that are (and are not) in place were among the study participants' most prominent concerns. These were policies that encompassed organizational culture and ELCC admission, standards, programs and services, and processes. Families idealized having policies that made ELCC more holistically inclusive: diversity and inclusion should drive the management and operations of centres and there should be flexibility and equity in the eligibility criteria for centre admission and government subsidies. However, while the study participants spoke strongly about flexibility they also highlighted the importance of having strict across-the-board standards and/or regulations when it comes to programs, curricula, pricing and rules including safety in ELCC centres. This sub-theme is centred on two primary areas, namely: improving consistency across centres, and setting standard safety protocols.

Participants described standardization as having more homogeneity across ELCC centres.

For example, a Bhutanese parent pointed out how different centres charged different amounts for the same ELCC services:

There is no uniformity in price for daycares. For instance, a daycare in Southside of Edmonton would cost me about \$900/month and a daycare in another location would cost higher than \$1000/month. As such, some daycares are expensive than others and if we question the daycare's founder, they would have their own reasons why they charge higher or lesser than the others.

To achieve uniformity or standardization in ELCC, one Chinese-speaking participant suggested that ELCC should be run by the government:

I feel like maybe in other areas of Canada, and in Edmonton, daycare system is chaotic. It does not seem to value early childhood education. Maybe it should be standardized and operated by government. ... I think that daycares should be operated by public school system where there is a standardized programs or curriculum, potentially government owned. Within the standardized management, there could be some specialized programs such as bilingual programs. It could be more similar to public school systems where different schools may emphasize different teaching principles such as languages or different academic programs.

Another area of focus for standardization was safety and security. Families pointed out that the ELCC system must have standardized safety and security policies that ensure centres: 1) operate in a safe location, 2) have a safe environment and space—both physically and atmospherically, and 3) implement and follow safety measures and protocols. Participants valued the safety and security of their children and wanted them to be protected or placed away from harm, danger, or risk.

The Chinese-speaking participants particularly highlighted the importance of ELCC centres being in a safe area to keep children as far away from any risk as possible. For example,

they described one facility that was in an area where homelessness was prevalent and expressed their concern that because "you can smell weed and see people who face homelessness using substance..." then "these people who use substance... [might] throw the remains of marijuana onto the playground of the daycare or that the children... [might] accidently pick it up... [and] potentially [cause them] harm." Furthermore, they described the safe physical environment of the ELCC centre in five ways: 1) "[there is] food safety;" 2) it is "spacious enough for children to play and run around without being in close proximity to potentially dangerous equipment like knives"; 3) things like sharp objects and cutlery are stored away from children's reach; 4) rooms have security locks; and 5) staff constantly check "children's attendance throughout the days." In terms of atmosphere, they pointed out that a safe ELCC environment is one that is accepting—where educators have a positive attitude and there is no discrimination towards children of any background.

For the Spanish-speaking participants, the ELCC system should have safety standards that ensure the safety of the area or space around which the child operates while receiving early learning and childcare, the atmosphere in the centre, and also the commute to and from the centre. One parent said, "Look, I think that the fact that the child is picked up, taken to school, and brought back home from a safe establishment is fantastic. That, I approve 100%, that leaves me calm..." The parent also said that children have to be in an environment where they will be able "to express themselves, to be able to speak, to be able to become a human being, is what is fundamental" so that they will be "strong, super self-assured, [they] can speak, explain [themselves] without fear, without that being an overwhelming task." Similarly, a Bhutanese parent—referring to security and safety standards—said, "Even Pre-K [centres] don't have

uniform rules – some are flexible and some are strict. Nobody cares when your child arrives and when they leave. I wish all schools have same rules."

ELCC should have adequate support systems in place

Participants expressed that visible minority families need an ELCC system that is held together by a network of support mechanisms. Some of their inputs on standardization, such as what human resource standards should be in place (for example, having interpreters or multilingual staff as a human resource standard), naturally flows into this sub-theme; for example, requiring centres to have a certain number of multilingual staff. They argued that having certain human resource standards would enable centres to provide wider and better services.

The Eritrean/Ethiopian and Spanish-speaking communities emphasized that ELCC centres should have rehabilitation professionals like social workers, speech pathologists and occupational therapists. One Eritrean/Ethiopian parent shared how the speech pathologist and social worker from her child's centre taught her strategies to better support her child's growth and development. Similarly, a Spanish-speaking parent talked about how the therapists at her child's ELCC centre has helped parents like her who had a child with a disability, to better work with their children and their condition. Another Eritrean/Ethiopian parent shared how her child was able to receive an early diagnosis of a special need and receive appropriate interventions, because the centre had a speech pathologist and an occupational therapist:

There are speech pathologists, occupational therapists, everything in that [centre] ...

Likewise, [our daughter is] developing where she's not doing the things that the others was doing, and why she's not like, you know, I was trying to find out the diagnosis. And they helped me to fast those things. And I had a meeting with the speech pathologist and the

occupational therapist and they found out the diagnosis right away. They refer me to [name of specialized centre] in the next month or the third month I believe. She was already diagnosis and the service started in just a month ... So it was so good experience for me. And they had the best opportunity either they had the best learning opportunity ... She started expressing herself. She start getting happy and be herself. And yeah, it was very good moments and we got the treatment were like the therapy for [her] even though it's overloaded work for me.

The Spanish-speaking participants described the support system that visible minority families needed in terms of social capital and integration. They needed to feel that they were accepted and that they belonged to the Canadian community. The Spanish-speaking participants hoped that ELCC centres would provide them "a little more brotherhood [and] love." They hoped that centres would initiate sharing knowledge, advice and support with them, such as pointing them in the right direction for their needs or connecting them with other families. One parent from the community shared how the MCHB has been one such helpful support system to them in their immigration and ELCC journey:

...and I met you [cultural brokers], right, and it has been very important for me personally and for my family. I went through very difficult processes of having our family far away, and those things happen to them, for example deaths of family members and one not being able to receive support here, right? To have support in our language. Because the government wants us to stay here and contribute, right? To work, that our children grow up and be a contribution to Canada as well. Canada wants to grow, they need to populate Canada, and we're helping with that, but, hey, they're not delivering much, right? So, one must seek and find. So, finding you [cultural brokers] has been an important support. That

you speak our language, that you can understand, and that you help us to go through some processes and things that we need...

The challenges associated with having no social capital upon moving to a foreign land also resonated with the Arabic/Kurdish-speaking community. One parent emphasized that "the government [should] give support to the parents, too," such as emotional support to prevent or counter depression.

The Spanish-speaking participants suggested that support systems that would help new immigrant families navigate the ELCC system should be in place—especially for those who do not speak English. One parent highlighted how the language barrier alone makes everything complicated for them—even something as seemingly simple as going to a daycare and enrolling their child. She said that having an institution that has interpreters and which helps visible minority families to learn English can be one such support system to address this:

So, I started looking for centers that could help me, that had interpreters in my language so I could express myself, uh, easily. Look for schools, because of studying, yes, you can study, but where? So, I had to investigate and search and find, and it allowed me to join a corporation and a school where I could acquire a basic English command ... it has helped me to adapt better and to improve my family and my children... I invite other families to come forward, to grow, to be educated, not to be limited by not speaking English, not to be afraid, not to be timid, not to feel diminished, to look for places to learn the language.

The Spanish-speaking participants also identified that social capital can be a powerful fundamental support system for families; hence, the ELCC system should help create communities and support groups of parents. For example, those from the same culture or same situation, like parents with a child with a disability or parents who have been in newcomers'

shoes, could help families get the information that they need and teach them the ropes. Or, centres could build similar internal communities comprised of educators and ELCC staff that would support visible minority families. A parent from the Eritrean/Ethiopian community echoed this sentiment and alluded to having policies that would mandate learning institutions to initiate such endeavors. She said: "...let's say for example, if Edmonton Public School [and] Edmonton Catholic School Boards worked with Ethiopian Eritrean community associations. Imagine how information can be accessed. Imagine how rich their experience is going to be."

ELCC should be accessible

Accessibility was a theme across all communities of participants in this study except the Filipinx community. Participants described accessibility as the intersecting factors that enable them to efficiently access early learning and childcare. Four sub-themes described accessibility and included affordability, capacity, proximity, and ease of transportation.

ELCC should be affordable

Affordability was described as reducing the cost of ELCC to an inexpensive or zero amount, either through service price cuts or government subsidies. Participants in this study were unanimous when sharing how expensive daycare is in Edmonton, even though the term 'expensive' was relative. For example, one Chinese parent said:

...daycares are so expensive. The one my son went to, caring for my 10-month child, cost \$1450 a month. It included breakfast, lunch, and snacks. It provided care for 12 hours. The other daycare was even more expensive at \$1600/month... Basically, my part-time job wage goes directly to daycare and sometimes, it may not even balance.

Another Chinese parent said that her "part time job does not earn that much and with grandparents at home, it is not worth it to send the children to daycare."

Similarly, a Bhutanese parent said:

...a daycare in southside of Edmonton would cost me about \$900 a month and a daycare in another location would cost higher than \$1000 a month. ...[And] [b]ecause we have 2 kids in daycare, our half of the income goes to daycare fees.

A Spanish-speaking also parent said:

...rents are very expensive, that to be able to put your son to study you have to pay \$500... \$700... a daycare that is very expensive... Most Canadian moms or Canadian dads both go out to work because the status of life is high. It's expensive; it's all much more expensive.

One Bhutanese parent emphasized how having expensive childcare can force parents to make tough decisions, such as forgoing opportunities to earn more money or build a career. This can happen when the cost of childcare becomes higher than, or at best only equal to, the additional income that the family would have earned if both parents instead of only one, worked. For example, one Bhutanese parent pointed out how a specific pre-K centre "charges monthly fees for their services that are not affordable for many families" and that because of the expensive cost, they had to keep their daughter at home for a year. Another Bhutanese parent described that when one parent works and the other becomes the dedicated caregiver to their children, the family's household income becomes limited, which impacts their ability to meet their financial needs. Another Bhutanese parent shared their family's experience on this:

There was a time when we had to compromise foods (nutrition) for our family of four with \$200 to \$300 monthly... I am the only person working full time to manage our family of four. Whenever there are any appointments, I had to take leave from work to attend appointments for all family members. My disabled child has more appointments. ...when

he was in daycare and pre-K, parenting was very stressful – balancing family and work was hard.

Participants in this study identified subsidies as an important factor in solving this financial barrier. These could be in the form of tangentially related financial or equivalent aid that would offset their aggregate costs and make them more able to afford sending their children to ELCC centres. One Bhutanese parent mentioned "government housing provision" and "rent subsidy programs for low-income families with disabled child" as examples. Another possible form is a childcare-targeted government subsidy. One Bhutanese parent referred to a particular program and said: "We have heard about federal government's \$10-a-day program for daycare. It would be awesome to have that program implemented as soon as possible. Or I would even envision having a completely free early childhood learning program."

ELCC programs should have sufficient capacity

Capacity was described by participants as the ELCC centre's ability to accommodate as many children as possible relative to its space and staff. The Bhutanese and Eritrean/Ethiopian participants noted that shortcomings in centre capacity meant that their children had to be put on the waitlist for an indefinite period; hence, ELCC centres must have sufficient capacity to meet public demand. For example, one of the Eritrean/Ethiopian participants shared her experience trying to access the MacEwan University Demonstration Child Care Centre and stated "the waiting list was more than one year." A Chinese-speaking participant echoed a similar experience:

I want to talk about the difficulties of searching for a daycare. I have experienced this since we used to live in downtown where the daycares are very popular, often taken, and very expensive. All the daycares were full and had waiting lists. I also heard the same things

from other mothers about the fact that daycares had waiting lists, some with waiting lists up to 2 years especially for those close to university.

ELCC services must be within proximity and/or supplemented by efficient transportation options

Proximity was described as the convenience of the ELCC centre's geographic location relative to their place of residence. Transportation was described by participants as having access to or being provided an efficient, safe, reliable and affordable mode of transportation to and from the ELCC centre, especially as it related to challenges associated with proximity. For example, some parents had to worry about spending additional money on bus tickets or gas, to get their children to and from centres that were far from where they lived. One Spanish-speaking parent said that "there are places that may be far from your home, and that implies paying for transportation to get there ... so yes, the economic issue may be something important." Others had to compromise time that they could have used to earn money by working, for the long commute. One Bhutanese parent shared their sentiments about this opportunity cost:

My child started from pre-K. His centre was very far from my neighborhood and we had to take a public bus to drop and pick him up. It would be more convenient if daycare is within the reach of neighbourhood so that parents like me can at least work part time. Because we are low-income family, we can't afford to pay the fees of daycares as they are ridiculously expensive. The minimum amount we have to pay for daycare in my neighbourhood is around \$1000 a month which is beyond my reach.

Responses from the participants in other communities resonated with comparable concerns related to costs and location. Two Spanish-speaking parents talked about how they wanted to enroll their children at a daycare, but were discouraged by the anticipated transportation costs

associated with the locations being far from their home. One Chinese parent noted how the inconvenient locations of ELCC centres made "transportation to the daycare... a hassle."

Participants in this study identified that *Transportation* solutions could address *Location* and/or *Transportation* barriers in the short- or medium-term. They described this as having access to or being provided an efficient, safe, reliable, and affordable mode of transportation to and from the ELCC centre—such as a neighborhood school bus. One Bhutanese parent shared how a dedicated ELCC bus service has made life more manageable for their family, and recommended that there should be free transportation services like school buses in all neighbourhoods, especially for low-income families.

Participants in this study described that in the long-term, proximity and transportation barriers can be resolved by strategically distributing ELCC centres across the city. For the Chinese participants, this meant having several ELCC options across the city instead of the centres being concentrated only in certain areas, so that families can access ELCC easily wherever they may be living. One parent specifically stated that there are "more Chinese daycares in South Edmonton; however, living in West End, there are very limited options." However, for the Spanish-speaking participants, this meant more than just the geographic convenience and equal distribution of centres across the city. Instead, they emphasized that centres should be able to cater to as many cultures as possible. For example, they found it challenging to find a centre to enroll their child in, particularly one where Spanish was understood or spoken. On this note, one parent pointed out how the schools and daycares paid "a lot of attention to Mandarin Chinese" when "there are many cultures, many languages" and suggested for the government to do an analysis of the situation, to identify what kinds of programs should be offered and how they should and could be equally distributed across the city.

ELCC should have a holistic curriculum

Participants in this study defined curriculum as the general content and design of the program, which is supposed to foster the child's growth and development across different stages and encompassing physical, academic, and socio-emotional aspects of learning. They also shared that the curriculum should have specific foci on preserving the languages and cultures of diverse groups, which was a common sub-theme across all communities. Values formation was a sub-theme that was primarily unique to the Filipinx and to a small extent, the Spanish-speaking communities.

The curriculum should foster children's growth and development

ELCC curriculum should encompass the foundational knowledge and skills that children are expected to be taught—such as fine motor and social skills, or activities that children are believed to benefit from—including arts and crafts, special events and performances, and physical/sports activities. Broader ideas like overall wellbeing also fell under this sub-theme. This theme resonated more strongly with the Chinese and Spanish-speaking participants.

For the Chinese-speaking participants, the overall wellbeing of the child, which was described as the physical and psychological health, was more important than academic excellence. Hence, the curriculum must promote 'fun in learning' rather than 'pressure in academic excellence.' One of the parents said that this can be done through play activities that capitalize on children's strengths and interests:

I have 3 children. My aspirations for my children are for them to be physically healthy and more importantly, psychologically healthy. I also hope for them to have good personalities. I don't wish them to go to prestigious schools or universities. I hope to nurture their interests. I aim to develop their interests based on their own strengths. For example, my

oldest child likes art. My second child is more introverted and likes investigating robots, construction and mechanics which I am okay with as well. For my third child, he is still young and I am still discovering his interests except like eating. I don't focus on developmental milestones such as language goals or memorization. I feel like as a child at their early ages... their most important activity is to play. As their mother, I should arrange those age-appropriate activities based on their unique strengths. ... I do not think we have to push our children.

Another parent added that while "there may be lots of free play during daycare... there could be more structured or organized play" so that play is purposely designed to achieve particular learning goals.

In relation to play, the Chinese-speaking participants emphasized how the child's physical health is very important to their psychological wellbeing; hence, daycare curricula should involve arts and crafts, outdoor activities, and physical exercises. They said that these would contribute to the child's motor development, particularly fine and gross motor skills like handeye coordination and running, which are critical components of the child's growth and development especially in the early stages. Two Chinese-speaking parents particularly believed in the benefits of having a curriculum that valued children's wellbeing more than their academic excellence. One of them said that "besides academic or career success, the most important thing is to have a good mental health and enjoy life. When there are high expectations, you may experience greater disappointment." The other parent shared how her perspective on early learning became more wellbeing-focused than academic-focused since her children were diagnosed with health conditions:

For [name of first child], he's is now 5. From birth, I had lots of expectations for him and wanted him to be academically advanced including identifying written language. This summer, [name of first child] got sick and the doctor diagnosed him with spinal issues. The doctor asked if [name of first child] only wanted to stay in bed and lie down instead of moving around, which I didn't even notice as his mother. Therefore, I realized that the physical wellbeing of a child should be prioritized over academic pressure. My daughter [name of second child] is now three and when she was born she was sent to ICU owing to asphyxiation. Since then, I didn't wish her for academic success but instead, I want her to be healthy and happy. Most important thing is the child's physical and psychological health.

The Spanish-speaking participants also identified sports or physical activities that helped develop motor skills as a must-have in the ELCC curriculum. One parent expressed that she liked how her child's program had a sports academy, while another parent shared that her favorite thing about the centre was that it had swimming and skating activities. On the flipside, an ELCC centre's lack of structured play and physical activities in its curriculum became the deciding factor for one parent to not send their child to daycare. The parent said:

I have decided to have my daughter in her first stages at home. Not send her to a daycare or day home because I think that... that base for love is not delivered in those places, they only dedicate themselves to ask... "oh, is she going to pay monthly or annually?" and that's it. They do not tell me that they are going to try to teach him crafts, but rather, they say something like "look, all the toys are outside in the patio, all the children come out to play"; "We take them to the patio while I am looking at the children play, and that's it". They don't teach them a physical activity, nothing. There is no such integration. It depends

on the characteristics of every child; they do not intervene. If the child is sociable, he's fine, and if he is not, then he'll stay alone playing. It doesn't matter to them. They're just sitting around watching, the time is up, and they're brought back home, and that's it. So as a parent, I opted, arriving here in Canada, and having my children here, that I was going to educate them at home. For that, my mother, who has traveled from Chile has been very supportive.

There were also other parents that shared that they chose to be the fulltime educator and caregiver for some of their children during their early years because they saw the benefits to being able to choose what they wanted their children to have as their early learning foundations.

The ELCC curriculum should preserve the heritage language and culture of visible minorities

Participants indicated that children should be provided an avenue to learn and use their ethnic language to preserve their culture, such as through the incorporation of cultural minority languages in the ELCC curriculum. Furthermore, the ELCC curriculum should have culturally adaptive programs with inclusive and diverse activities that celebrate and preserve children's ethnic cultures, identities and language, and expose children to different cultures.

One Arabic/Kurdish-speaking parent was worried that her children might be unable to retain their culture and language, which would be detrimental to their identity and well-being. She shared that the ELCC centre will not prioritize nor teach their children's culture, and that they have to rely on the parenting groups that were organized by the MCHB. Similarly, a Bhutanese family expressed their concern about language and cultural retention vis-à-vis their assimilation into the Canadian community, as they did not want their children to forget their origins:

As our child adapts and learns mainstream Canadian culture and language, we have encountered challenges to introduce our own cultural language and heritage. We as a parent are worried about this cultural disconnection. This has also created a generational gap between children and grandparents. Loss of language and culture can lead to loss of roots.

The Chinese-speaking participants were unanimous in stating how crucially important language is in maintaining culture; they make it a point that their children speak their language at home. One parent said that it is through speaking Chinese at home that "cultural knowledge will be incrementally developed." Another Chinese-speaking parent had the same belief and said: "In terms of keeping culture, first of all, children need to be able to speak Chinese. Then as mentioned by the previous two parents, the other aspects of culture will be instilled gradually." The Bhutanese and Filipinx parents likewise noted how retaining their community's ethnic language should be a fundamental goal of ELCC. One Bhutanese parent said: "It is our responsibility to teach our mother-tongue Nepali to our kids." Similarly, a Filipinx parent shared: "My kids are still speaking Tagalog, so I am keeping the culture of speaking the language and they are still saying 'po' and 'opo'3."

However, participants believed that efforts to preserve language and culture must not be solely on parents' shoulders, but should be formalized in the ELCC curriculum. One Chinese-speaking parent whose eldest daughter attends a bilingual Mandarin school stated that, "exposure

³ 'Po' and 'Opo' are honorific markers in the *Tagalog* language typically used to denote politeness, but may also function as a stance in their own way. Generally, 'opo' is a respectful way of saying 'yes', while 'po' is an expression of respect added at the end of a statement—traditionally used when speaking to an older person or someone in a position of power, as it is Filipinx culture to show courtesy to elders. See Keh Jr et al. (2020) and Fontillas (2015).

to targeted language environment is very important for language learning," which the Filipinx community described more concretely. Where visible minority cultures' language, for example, *Tagalog* should also be incorporated or taught as a subject, much like how Mandarin Chinese is commonly taught in a number of institutions. One Filipinx parent said:

I think ... some [centres], they still have their subjects like Chinese ... it would be better if ... [our language] can be incorporated, if the kids would like to join or enroll in a Filipinx language ... So they could still learn.

Parents in this study also identified how constantly immersing their children in their traditions and celebrations, on top of retaining their mother tongue, would help to further inculcate their culture into their children. A parent from the Eritrean/Ethiopian community explicitly said that "speaking their first language at home" and "exposing them to different cultures and practices" would help develop their child's cultural wealth. Similarly, a Chinese-speaking parent said that apart from speaking Chinese at home she "purposefully added traditions and cultural events to [her] children's lives despite not celebrating these events prior to having children." A Spanishspeaking parent shared how she and her husband would tell their children stories about where they grew up and how they were raised, and would involve their children in various celebrations in their country such as their cultural dances to ensure that they retain their culture. However, just like participants in this study felt that ethnic language preservation should be a core component of the ELCC curriculum rather than being solely the parents' responsibility, they felt similarly about exposure to cultural experiences. Families expressed that centres should purposely conduct events like celebrations of traditions and festivals of various cultures; assign days where children can talk about their culture; incorporate knowledge of ethnic cultures in course content; and, ultimately integrate minority cultures' methods, practices and/or traditions

in ELCC instead of imposing the 'Canadian way.' For example, a Bhutanese parent suggested that including other cultural celebrations or festivities (for example, the Diwali) instead of only western events like Christmas or Halloween, in the ELCC centre calendar and especially in the curriculum, could be a good first step to addressing the lack of ethnocultural education in the school/ELCC centre. Another Bhutanese parent shared similar thoughts:

In the same way our kids are introduced to western celebrations such as Halloween or Christmas, can we also have our celebrations such as Diwali or Dashain taught or observed in school? Let our cultural celebrations be recognized and equally celebrated. We want to see some feasible strategy developed starting from Pre-K including daycare's curriculum to address generational gap due to conflict of culture and language.

One Chinese-speaking parent shared how the daycare centre her child went to particularly implemented this: "The multicultural aspect of the daycare [name of child] went to was very positive. It emphasized on celebrating different cultures and disparate festivals. This may differ from other daycares that are more Western centric."

A parent from the Spanish-speaking community suggested that apart from celebrations of various countries' festivals, ELCC programs should have activities that would make children share and become proud of their heritage. She said: "I think I would put a little more of our culture in ... For example, that they have one day, or that it be something natural for them to talk about our countries." Another parent from the Eritrean/Ethiopian community had a similar suggestion:

Because usually when they start preschool kindergarten where they start being ashamed of their language, food, everything that they know and they're proud of before they come to preschool. It won't take time when they kind of be embarrassed about it once they start

preschool. So, some kind of cultural activity once a year to bring their food and show cultural show, that's not enough. It has to be something in regular basis that we have to do cultural activities and encourage the kids to speak their language and have some kind of... uhmm... awareness... not only awareness activity, where other cultures—how do they mean, what does it mean when they do certain things in different way. All that kind of thing has to be kind of practiced and early learning especially... especially in early learning because the momentum has to go. It has to continue and they should be proud of their language and culture and not ashamed when they as soon as they get there.

A Spanish-speaking parent shared a frustrating experience with a curriculum that did not seem to value or respect her culture, and how that impacted her child's attitude towards their culture. She talked about how she would teach her child the core values of their culture, but then the ELCC curriculum somehow disputed the teachings at home that she believes should not be lost. She shared:

I have noticed that, with [my oldest child], that they go to [the ELCC centre] and later at home they say "that is not the way they do things at [the centre];" "Why do I have to do X? They don't tell us that at [the centre];" "That the teachers say X Y or Z..." Then, of course, we become perplex[ed] about that. So, that home teaching is what should not be lost. And the children arrive completely dominant and with an attitude, saying things like "I don't care what you tell me, because I can do this and that, and if you don't let me, I'll go to a psychologist..." and in a certain way, they bend things when they are adolescents. Because when they are little, they still don't understand, but if that base is lost, in fact, when they are little, the children become much more individualistic...

She added:

...there are certain things from the Canadian culture, that I do not agree. And I have to tolerate that, but they don't tolerate my culture integrated with theirs. So, I think that this is not right because they call themselves a multicultural country, where people are supposed to adapt, that everyone integrates, but it is only said and not practiced, they do not integrate.

The ELCC curriculum should inculcate good values and morals in children

The Filipinx and Spanish-speaking participants described how they thought the ELCC curriculum should have a values formation component where children are taught and reared to have good morals and the right conduct. A Filipinx parent explicitly said that good values should be taught and integrated in the curriculum. A Spanish-speaking parent shared the same view and said that good principles and values are the foundation that children need in order to be capable adults; hence, they must be reinforced throughout their lives especially outside the home.

Moreover, to some extent this sub-theme resonated with a religious influence, particularly Catholicism/Christianity. According to one Filipinx parent:

Really, the religion. It must be instilled in the children—how to pray, who is God...

Although we are teaching our son to pray, stories in the bible and the like. But I think it would be better if it goes with the kids, I mean in a kid way. Not just about preaching or something.

On the other hand, the Spanish-speaking participants expressed their appreciation of activities in ELCC centres that are guided by religious values. According to one Spanish-speaking parent: "...and they have activities based on religion, so... that the children do not go down bad paths. And I think that's pretty good."

ELCC should have competent staff

The participants in this study strongly believed that the skillsets of ELCC staff, from support staff to administrators to educators, are critical components of quality ELCC. They identified specific skills that people who work in this sector should fundamentally possess. These were grouped under critical technical and interpersonal skills.

ELCC staff should have critical technical skills

Critical technical skills are comprised of staff's knowledge and skills in early learning and childcare; for example, the ability to make the curriculum adaptive to the needs of children. A parent from the Spanish-speaking community said that "educators should be able to cater to children's individual needs." Another example that the study participants gave was specialized skills, such as managing special needs. An Eritrean/Ethiopian mother highlighted that it is important for an educator to be knowledgeable about and understand a child's disability, and to utilize that knowledge to provide appropriate care. This was echoed by a Spanish-speaking mother who said: "It is important for the educators to possess ability and experience in teaching children with disability."

A mother from the Arabic/Kurdish-speaking community shared her experience with an ELCC centre where she had enrolled her two children—one of which had a disability: "The challenge was that the center only caters [to] regular children and [are] not equipped to take care [of] children with [a] disability. The educator didn't know how to take care [of] a child with [a] disability." Similarly, a mother of three children from the Spanish-speaking community shared her personal experience in battling against depression as she worried about the early learning and development of her youngest son who had autism. She explained how it was frustrating enough

that she does not know how to handle and manage her son's condition and behaviour, but that even the educator at the ELCC centre was just as incapable:

Well, sometimes they had some activities where [my son] was feeling very sensitive or didn't want to be engaged in. So I didn't know how to act and unfortunately, as I say, there were good things, but also was the issue that there wasn't someone, a person who had the experience of working with these children and teaching them to skate, because that day my son was very scared and there was only one instructor who took the children but I did not know how to do it, how to deal with it, how to help him lose his fear of skating, to this day, we have not overcome that, we have not achieved it yet.

Another important technical skill that ELCC staff should have according to the study participants is multilingualism—wherein centres should at least have a multilingual or bilingual staff. They said that apart from being able to teach children a different language and being able to understand children who speak another language besides English, multilingual staff can help parents who do not speak English to collaborate in the early learning and childcare of their children. Furthermore, they said that multilingual staff particularly administrative or support staff, can help bridge the language and communication gaps between parents and the Canadian ELCC system; for example, when non-English-speaking parents have concerns about childcare fees and subsidies. A Chinese-parent shared her hopes about having more bilingual centres: "There is no bilingual school/center in southwest of the city. Parents are struggling to find a bilingual school in that area."

ELCC staff should have critical interpersonal skills

Critical interpersonal skills are character traits and interpersonal skills that characterize how a person relates with other people. The participants in this study particularly emphasized that ELCC staff should be collaborative, conscientious, and empathetic.

The study participants emphasized the importance of collaboration in ELCC. For the Spanish-speaking participants, this meant open communication between parents and educators. One mother said that there "should be more frequent communication between teachers/school and parents regarding child's progress." For the Eritrean/Ethiopian participants, this meant collaboration between the government and the community that it serves. One parent imagined this to be where school boards proactively engage and collaborate with ethnic communities to design the education system.

The study participants also highlighted that ELCC educators should be conscientious. They said that the educator must inculcate good morals and values, as well as respect and love, in children and ensure that those things become their foundations. One Spanish-speaking parent said that educators in ELCC centres should not just throw children into a playpen to play on their own, but should deliberately teach them to be sensitive to the feelings of others and to "[not] make another human being feel bad." Another parent from the same community pointed out how the lack of this soft skill among educators can negatively impact the child's wellbeing. She shared how, when her daughter caught a cold and still had mild cough when she went back to the ELCC centre five days later, she was bullied by her classmates and the educator did not do anything about it until the parent brought the issue to the school's attention:

...Then she went back to school, but she still had a little bit of a cough. After that she didn't want to go to school because the children told her that she had COVID ... When I asked her what the [educator did], [she] said, "nothing." So, I called the [centre] and asked

if something was going on, so they told me, "Well, let's see. Let's go to class and ask."

And only then did they take action ... Let's train our children [to] respect ... the teachers should have explained to them that this is not okay ... We give training at home, but the school must also make their contribution. Not just educate on content.

Another aspect of being conscientious that visible minority families in this study highlighted was cultural sensitivity, which families described as embracing different cultures by creating a safe environment for the children to express their culture. For example, one Filipinx parent said that the "ELCC environment must be [a] safe and nurturing place to be oneself." Similarly, one parent from the Eritrean-Ethiopian community said that the "ELCC environment is where every child from different races can be who they are." Creating this kind of space and environment relies on a dedicated ELCC staff.

Empathy was deemed critical for all ELCC staff to possess as shared by the Arabic/Kurdish, Eritrean/Ethiopian, and Spanish-speaking communities. The participants emphasized that ELCC staff must be understanding and kind to children. For the Spanish-speaking participants, this meant that the staff should be loving and make children feel like they belong in the community and that the ELCC centre is their second family. For one Arabic/Kurdish-speaking participant, if the staff are empathetic, they must find ways to solve the challenges that children experience. For example, when a child starts to exhibit unpleasant behaviour or show frustrations, the centre should not simply call the parents to pick the child up, especially during winter or when the parents are at work. The participant said that the centre should instead "create ways on how to solve these challenges." Another mother from the same community shared her experience with an educator who lacked empathy:

We registered my son in pre-school, at the moment the teacher was aggressive not easy with us and the child, I could feel, then every morning my child was refusing to go to school, the teacher was calling landlord or a translator would contact me to pick my son either not behaving or sick or got into a fight with someone, I was so sad that my child life is not different than what I had, it broke my heart, even this young child could feel he is not accepted, emotionally it was hard on us and him.

Chapter 5: Discussion

Quality in ELCC has often been discussed in terms of structure and process primarily because it has been the practice for many years (Buschmann & Partridge, 2019; McLean et al., 2022). However, Peeters and Vandekerckhove (2015) challenged this and like other researchers such as Moss (2016) and Beach (2020), they believed that the definition of quality ELCC, in addition to structure and process, depends on the collective values and assumptions of its beneficiaries. This only underscores the importance of listening to the perspectives of various stakeholders to get a more holistic understanding of quality ELCC (Adair & Barraza, 2014; Beach, 2020; Buschmann & Partridge, 2019; Harrist et al., 2007; Peeters & Vandekerckhove, 2015; Van Horn et al., 2001), which was the purpose of this thesis research. This qualitative study aimed to understand how visible minority families in Edmonton define quality ELCC. The findings illustrated many key components of quality including the system, access, curriculum, and educator as defined by participants, and when taken together four key learnings emerged. The key learnings include: (1) ELCC as a system should be responsive to the needs of diverse families; (2) ELCC should be accessible in terms of cost, capacity, location and transportation; (3) Inter/Multiculturalism and EDI should be deeply embedded in all aspects of the ELCC curriculum; and (4) Teaching and non-teaching staff should have critical technical and interpersonal skills. These key learnings will be discussed below in light of the literature.

ELCC as a system should be responsive to the needs of diverse families

System refers to the network of interacting, interrelated yet independent components that make up and run ELCC (Government of Canada, 2017a). These include standards, processes, structures, policies, people, culture, services and supports. As was described in the findings chapter of this thesis, participants in this study identified a number of these components and

described them in light of their vision of quality ELCC, which were summarized into the themes and sub-themes.

The Multilateral Early Learning and Child Care Framework emphasizes that it is critical for the ELCC system's components to be strongly integrated, held together by a solid governance structure, and properly funded (Government of Canada, 2017a). According to Friendly and Prentice (2009), such an ideal system as discussed in the review of literature would have eight characteristics. It should have: a systemic and integrated approach to policy development and implementation; a strong and equal partnership with the education system; a universal approach to access, with particular attention to children in need of special support; substantial public investment in services and infrastructure; a participatory approach to quality improvement and assurance; appropriate training and working conditions for staff in all forms of provision; systematic attention to monitoring and data collection; and, a stable framework and long-term agenda for research and evaluation (Friendly & Prentice, 2009). A system with these interwoven characteristics will enhance the quality of ELCC services and likewise, the lifelong benefits of ELCC for the child. However, the findings in this thesis research revealed that the ELCC system in Edmonton is made up of an uncoordinated array of components, which consequently means that deficits in one or more of the aforementioned characteristics also exist. These components include the information management system, language, EDI, policies, cost, capacity, location, transportation, curriculum, and human resources. Some of these components operate in silos, considering that others such as concepts like EDI, inevitably cut across other components. For example, it could be that information on ELCC is readily available and accessible but incomprehensible to visible minority cultures who have little to no English language proficiency. Or, the curriculum could be robustly designed but favors the dominant

culture without regard for Edmonton's diverse cultures. Apart from this, each component was also found to have its own distinct issues. The system, both as a whole and as its individual components, should be more responsive to the needs of the diverse communities it serves.

It is not a surprise then that the participants in my thesis research saw quality ELCC as an overlapping concept, which were illustrated across many of the themes and sub-themes. For example, language was shared by the participants as a critical feature of quality in making ELCC accessible, cultivating and retaining children's heritage, and also an important function that the ELCC system needs to consider as it continues to evolve. As I discuss each component of the ELCC system and how it translates into quality in this section, it should be noted that these are not mutually exclusive and they do cut across or impact one another.

Information Management and Language

Parents want and need information to support their parenting and childcare decision making, and often they lack knowledge and awareness of the appropriate programs and services that exist (Devolin et al., 2013). The findings in this thesis research elucidated that organized and well-disseminated information on ELCC should be provided to families. If it is not provided, families are at a loss of where to access the information, where to start, and what to do to move forward. However, access to information goes beyond just knowing where to find it, it also includes the capacity to understand the information as it is presented (e.g., is the language accessible and straightforward, is the information translated into first language) (Buriel & Hurtado-Ortiz 2000; Leseman, 2002; Vandebroeck & Lazzari, 2014). Several researchers (Adamuti-Trache et al., 2018; Matthews & Jang, 2007; Watkins et al., 2012) have found that language proficiency in the host country especially for immigrants is critical to successfully navigating systems (e.g., social, childcare, education). It can be assumed that this would also

hold true for navigating the ELCC system. Sentiments around not knowing where to look for ELCC in Edmonton and struggling in the English language were well-represented by all participants in my thesis research. The Arabic/Kurdish-speaking participants in my study all came from a refugee background and did not know English when they first arrived in Canada with their family. Years of struggling to escape war or discrimination in their home countries had not given them and especially their child the opportunity to know what structured childcare was. However, there was also no mechanism in place to introduce them to the Canadian ELCC system. Moreover, Stewart et al. (2015) emphasized that "language services should be integrated within ... systems to facilitate provision of information, affirmation and emotional support to refugee ... parents (par. 1)" but many of my study participants felt that there was also no mechanism to effectively bridge the language gap. The system was not accessible to these families because they did not speak the language of the system. They were oblivious to their childcare options, which the language barrier further exacerbated.

On the contrary, some of my study participants shared that having individuals who spoke their language (i.e., cultural brokers), non-profit organizations, or online communities was pivotal for them to gain knowledge on ELCC amidst the challenges posed by language barriers and unfamiliarity in new territory. These people taught them English and helped them navigate the ELCC system. They provided advice and guided them to the right information, which participants described as fundamentally critical for them to advance in society. Similarly, participants envisioned that the ELCC system could bridge the information and language gap by having culturally and linguistically competent staff embedded in childcare centres. Even though some participants managed to learn where to look for information, such as by going directly to the ELCC centres, they reported being underserved because nobody knew how to speak their

language. Literature supports how the cultural competence of ELCC personnel makes it easier for parents to express their cultural identities and receive the support they need (Lastikka & Lipponen, 2016).

Support systems like the aforementioned can fall within the gamut of information and language services that can be integrated within the ELCC system to make it more responsive to the needs of diverse families. This is because extant research has consistently shown that parents want information to support their parenting (Devolin et al., 2013) but lack of knowledge and awareness of information on ELCC, such as because of but not limited to the language barrier, limits their ability to assess their childcare options (Davidson et al., 2020; Devolin et al., 2013). Parents across lower and higher income groups regardless of access to subsidies reported trouble finding information. Family and community ranked as parents' primary sources of information, followed by government, and the Internet last (Davidson et al., 2020). Interestingly, in terms of the preferred source of ELCC information and supports parents preferred mail outs/flyers, followed by *e-mail*, and then *websites* (Devolin et al., 2013). In terms of location parents preferred to access ELCC information and support from community health centres or public health units. Additional research on the social support needs and preferences of refugees in western and central Canada, found that participants had difficulties navigating the childcare system and that they hesitated to approach ELCC providers because of the language barrier and their unfamiliarity with the service (Makwarimba et al., 2013). They identified their preference to be supported by peers from the same country of origin and professionals through group-level support supplemented by one-to-one support.

What we can elicit from this vis-a-vis the findings of my thesis research are that visible minority families mainly get information on ELCC from family and community because they

speak their language. Parents also prefer to be provided with information on ELCC by people from the same culture and through a more targeted approach where they are a passive recipient rather than a proactive searcher of information, potentially because it is difficult to search for information or approach centres when they are not proficient with the language. Stewart et al. (2015) pointed out that language services that are integrated within health systems like childcare could be a culturally relevant social support intervention that could "facilitate provision of information, affirmation, and emotional support" to visible minority parents (p. 1146).

Language and Equity, Diversity and Inclusion (EDI)

Stewart et al. (2015) also reinforced the need to have "culturally appropriate services that mobilize and sustain support in health and health related (e.g., education, employment, immigration) policies" (par. 1). However, my study participants' experiences reflect a deeper problem within the system, particularly around equity, diversity and inclusion and ultimately policy, which is the backbone of the system. There were participants from the Spanish-speaking community who, despite the language barrier, managed to navigate the system and learn where to go, but they were turned down by the ELCC centres because they and/or their child only spoke Spanish. Yet, language was only one aspect of a larger concern related to EDI. There were families that were denied admission to the centres because of their religion or their child's disability. Existing literature describes how children with a disability are often denied service by ELCC providers for many reasons like lack of trained staff, attitude and bias, inaccessible spaces, and lack of other professionals such as speech therapists and physiotherapists (Mayer, 2009). Some families particularly parents who work unconventional hours such as in retail, leisure, or hospitality industries struggled to find a centre that accepted partial day or nontraditional hours of care, which has been found in other studies (Enchautegui et al., 2015;

Vandenbroeck & Lazzari, 2014). For example, in Enchautegui et al.'s (2015) study majority of parents used multiple childcare arrangements. These included using the other parent, nonparent relatives, and group childcare such as an ELCC centre. The latter is particularly more difficult to access because it is expensive and likely operates only during standard work hours, whereas family childcare may be available in the evenings. On the contrary, other parents chose jobs with a nonstandard schedule to "tag-team" childcare around the clock, accommodate their schooling, accompany their child in the day, or fulfil other personal preferences. Nevertheless, nonstandard-schedule jobs typically have lower pay and benefits which adds another layer of challenge to parents in such occupations. Similarly, my thesis participants and/or their spouses who worked nonstandard hours hoped that the system would be more flexible to their circumstances. It is concerning that this continues to happen despite the incentives given to ELCC centres to provide flexible arrangements such as irregular hours, weekends, or emergency services as part of the Canada-Alberta Agreement's commitment to provide inclusive and flexible childcare (Government of Canada, 2017b).

Participants believed that EDI should permeate all aspects of ELCC, be it admission, programming, operations, or governance. The majority of the participants in this study that had enrolled their child in an ELCC centre, shared that ELCC should be delivered in a culturally sensitive manner that takes visible minority families' perspectives into consideration (Kirova & Paradis, 2010), and creates a warm and accepting environment. Participants expressed that they want inter/multiculturalism to be part of the curriculum and for centres and educators to be diverse, sensitive, and accepting of children of all cultural and language backgrounds. This resonated with what literature says about the "Canadian way" of child-rearing, which is not applicable to all cultures (Poureslami et al., 2013) and should not be imposed; quality ELCC

should consider cultural differences (Obeng, 2007). However, for the participants inter/multiculturalism meant more than fostering respect and understanding for other cultures. They hoped that educators will treat, educate and care for children according to each child's individual heritage cultural beliefs and values, up to the extent that educators can. This could bridge the cultural distance barrier, which revolves around differences in beliefs, practices and language between the host country and immigrant families, that makes parents apprehensive about sending their child to an ELCC centre as discussed in Chapter 3 (Tobin & Kurban, 2010).

There were also participants in this study who thought about EDI from the lens of a parent with a child with a disability. They saw plenty of opportunities for the system to improve on how it can ensure that this vulnerable population receives equal ELCC opportunities. Preferences ranged from specialized care to full integration into mainstream ELCC but with specialized support. Nevertheless, the idealized outcome was similar: for children with a disability to be supported in ways that enable them to fully participate in ELCC. In Halfon and Friendly's (2013) snapshot of regulated childcare for children with disabilities in Canada, they identified this population as a key underserved group. They concluded that the barriers these children face in receiving the proper amount and quality of an inclusive ELCC experience are due to "the lack of robust policy; limited planning; poorly directed, too-little sustained public funding; and the absence of coherent, systemic development of regulated child care services across Canada" (p. 43).

Davidson et al. (2020) made an important point about the issue of policy and EDI, which also resonated strongly with how visible minority families in Edmonton experienced the interactions among information management, language, and access to ELCC. They said that the way policies are designed determines who benefits or suffers from the process of accessing

programs or services. Those who suffer incur learning, compliance and psychological costs, since people need to expend resources to search for information about services, follow certain rules and procedures to access services, and deal with government administration. They further added:

Policy burdens are rarely experienced equally by society. Racialization is the process by which groups of people are defined by their race, and in which policies, social structures, and institutional systems create and embed hierarchy and access based on race. Policies often distribute public resources unevenly and inequitably across racial groups, shaping how racialized groups experience the state and its responsiveness to citizen interests. (pp. 1-2)

The policies that make up the ELCC system in Edmonton favours primarily English (and/or French) speaking, middle to upper class, Christian, non-visible minority Canadian working standard hours, and whose child does not have a disability. From the participants' experiences, policies, social structures and institutional systems do not only create inequities based on race but other dimensions of identity too like language, culture, religion, ability, social/immigration status, and work schedule, among others.

EDI and Standards

This brings to light another concern of the participants, which is the lack of EDI-grounded standardization in ELCC. We have seen this in the absence of standard processes for effectively managing and disseminating information/communication to various language groups, and in the differences in admission criteria and programming across centres. The government leaves these things and more, such as pricing, to the centres, especially unlicensed centres. However, a number of the participants perceived that ELCC in Edmonton would be better off if it was a

centralized system run by the government. For example, some parents shared how having rehabilitation professionals like social workers, speech pathologists and occupational therapists in the centres where their children went has helped tremendously in supporting their child's growth and development. However, not all centres had the capability to provide these services. A significant number of participants also pointed out how the service fees that centres charged were different from one centre to another. For parents who had limited income, they had to look elsewhere or one parent had to drop their career plans and become a fulltime caregiver when their choice of care provider charged an amount that they could not afford.

Davidson et al. (2020) explained this phenomenon when they said that "governance arrangements related to a policy or program can profoundly affect the cost, availability, and overall quality of those policies and programs" and that "this is particularly acute when policy delivery is delegated to private or quasi-public entities and can shape the preferences of the users of those services" (p.1). Prentice and White (2019) concluded that the decentralised Canadian federal system encourages a disorganized private and market-based ELCC and "militates against coordinated policy-making" (p. 59) as provincial childcare policies rely on the not-for-profit and commercial sectors to deliver ELCC services. They added that while governments have tried to broaden services, their interventions have only been limited to *financing* but not *provision*. Perhaps the government believes that the integration among the different components of ELCC must be supplemented by appropriate funding to support staff upskilling, infrastructure development and quality programming (Government of Canada, 2017a). In Alberta, the Canada-Alberta Canada-Wide Early Learning and Child Care Agreement's strategy towards achieving its commitments to make ELCC more affordable, accessible, high-quality, inclusive and transparent is by increasing funding in various areas of ELCC (Government of Canada, 2017b). Moreover,

how program effectiveness vis-à-vis the commitments is evaluated is mostly only in terms of outputs. For example: number of children provided with subsidies for affordability, number of licensed and regulated childcare spaces created for accessibility, number of certified childcare staff employed or number of certified childcare staff receiving wage top up for quality, and number of vulnerable or diverse children supported for inclusivity—to name a few. Numbers alone cannot capture the actual experience of families and children. Moreover, favorable numbers do not necessarily equate to good quality; for instance, having a high number of educators trained on cultural sensitivity will not guarantee that the educators are culturally responsive in their practice.

ELCC should be accessible in terms of cost, capacity, location and transportation

In this study, participants perceived accessibility as a critical component of ELCC. As described above, systemic problems such as lack of or mismanagement of information or discriminatory policies can indirectly limit families' access to ELCC. However, there were also other aspects of access that the study participants explicitly raised as directly impacting their ability to access ELCC, namely cost, capacity, location and transportation.

A prevailing barrier to accessing ELCC across various literature (Chai et al., 2018; Japel & Friendly, 2018; Japel & Friendly, 2020; Stewart et al., 2011) and found in this study, was the *financial cost* associated with the service. Canada's childcare fees are among the highest in all OECD countries (Japel & Friendly, 2020). In a previous study by the same researchers (Japel & Friendly, 2018), Canada was identified as an outlier, a 'policy laggard,' among 28 countries in terms of their family policy provisions because it is a wealthy country but only a minority of young children have access to ELCC. This was attributed to the regionalized structure of the country's ELCC system and limited funding, which leads to high parent costs as a percentage of

income. Because of the high costs of childcare in Canada, many parents and especially new immigrants cannot afford it, and the mother often decides to become the fulltime caregiver for their child (Japel & Friendly, 2020). As the mother struggles to join the labor force, the family's combined income potential is impacted, which makes it difficult for them to afford ELCC in the succeeding years. This was very apparent among the participants in this study wherein mothers opted to stay-at-home for their child when earnings from a job would barely offset expenditures on daycare fees. With the high cost of living in Canada, the high fees that ELCC centres charge for their services have placed the participants at a tipping point, as they have to compromise their careers or even their family's other basic needs just to give their child ELCC opportunities.

Many of the participants in this study did not find it worth their time and money to work just to send their child to ELCC and then only break-even or even go into debt. One potential unintended consequence of this is that they could lose out on opportunities to learn Canada's culture and language, and to integrate faster, if they were not to join the Canadian workforce.

Further exacerbating the cost-related barriers that visible minority families face were issues associated with the distance between their neighborhood and the ELCC centres. Ajay and Wang (2020) found that the commute times of individuals are affected by their wage and their spouse's wage and having children, and that for immigrants their commute times are 10-20% longer than those of non-immigrants. Women have also been found to take longer commute times than men, which suggests the influence of gender roles; mothers may invest more time bringing children to and from ELCC centres (Holt, 2018; Shirgaokar & Lanyi-Bennett, 2020). These findings are aligned with what participants in this study shared; their concern about the time and resources that it takes to bring their children to and from centres that are far from their homes. For example, the long commute takes productive time away from parents, which they could

otherwise spend on working to earn money. Furthermore, transportation such as a personal vehicle or public transport comes at a price, and in the case of the former lower-income households usually just share one vehicle. This can add additional constraints to the standard time-cost trade-off considerations (Miller et al., 2015). Therefore, these concerns add an extra layer of costs, direct or indirect, to the already expensive ELCC rates that make ELCC difficult to access. This in turn disincentivizes parents from sending their children to ELCC centres.

Additionally, ELCC centres within the proximity of the participant's homes did not have sufficient space to take in more children so new enrollees were put on a long waitlist. Moreover, specialized ELCC centres like those that cater to Mandarin Chinese-speaking families are in limited supply in certain parts of the city. Therefore, families that would prefer to send their child to these centres would need to go the extra mile to do so. Vandenbroeck and Lazzari (2014) were correct in their claim that just because ELCC is available, it does not mean it is accessible. Furthermore, the fact that specialized centres exist but only in certain areas is a contradiction to the Multilateral Early Learning and Child Care Framework's (Government of Canada, 2017a) goal. The framework's goal is that high-quality ELCC should be accessible and flexible enough to respond to the diverse needs of children and families, especially harder-to-serve populations.

Since ELCC service fees in Edmonton are already expensive, costs associated with commutes can pile up and make ELCC even more difficult to access. Participants recognize the importance of subsidies in making paid childcare more affordable, which in turn will make it more accessible. Even for the issues of capacity, location and transportation, they see subsidies, such as a subsidized ELCC bus service, as a viable medium-term solution. However, despite the Government of Alberta's operating grants and childcare subsidy program to reduce fees universally across all centres (Government of Canada, 2017b), the participants in this study

continued to experience challenges in affording childcare. One reason could be that the participants may have enrolled their children in unlicensed centres for convenience while the grants prioritize licensed and not-for-profit centres. Moreover, it is possible that the participants in this study struggled financially in accessing ELCC because they belonged to the visible minority immigrant population. As Davidson et al. (2020) stated "policies often distribute public resources unevenly and inequitably across racial groups" (p. 2). This is complemented by other researchers that have highlighted how race (Wilkinson et al., 2016) and skin color (Li & Li, 2013; Lightman & Good-Gingrich, 2018) have been found to be detrimental to the visible minority population's chance for equal labor market and income opportunities.

Inter/Multiculturalism and EDI should be deeply embedded in all aspects of the ELCC curriculum

While there are several barriers that hinder visible minority families from accessing ELCC, the removal of these barriers does not suggest that families will immediately choose to access ELCC (Matthews & Jang, 2007). Parents want childcare services to be culturally sensitive and responsive. Sumaru-Jurf and Felix-Mah (2019) said that ELCC systems that are built upon the worldviews and biases of a dominant culture become culturally unresponsive, which can discourage visible minority families from placing their children in ELCC centres. Some parents choose to be their child's fulltime care provider and educator in the early years because they want to make sure their child gets the cultural and linguistic foundations of their heritage culture (Turney & Kao, 2009). This was seen in a number of participants in my thesis research who decided to be hands-on in caring for and educating their child during the child's early years. Those parents shared that it allowed them to have more control over the values and principles

they wanted their child to grow up with. It also allowed them to strengthen their child's connection with their culture and language.

The importance of EDI was as evident in parents' aversion to ELCC centres as it was in their recommendation for what should be taught in centres. It is appropriate for the ELCC program to be culturally responsive to the needs of Edmonton's diverse communities, since ELCC is about early childhood development and care (Stewart et al., 2015) and the mix of cultures especially in cities is a defining feature of Canada (Pacini-Ketchabaw & Pence, 2005). The participants felt strongly about having an ELCC curriculum that considers visible minority families' cultures and perspectives (Harrist et al., 2007; Kirova & Paradis, 2010), one that is grounded on inter/multiculturalism and the understanding of context. The ELCC curriculum from teachings to practices—should not only work on the child's learning and development, but in doing so: integrate minority cultures' ways with the Canadian culture; allow children to be familiar with and appreciate a variety of cultures; preserve and enrich diverse children's heritage cultures and languages; and celebrate the traditions and festivals of different countries, to name a few. Participants believed that such a curriculum will ensure and nurture their child's growth, development, and wellbeing and also promote interaction, understanding and respect between and among children of different cultural backgrounds.

In this study, we discovered that the problem is, similar to the previous ELCC components discussed in this chapter, largely systemic. According to Pacini-Ketchabaw and Pence (2005) the ELCC curriculum in Canada is largely held by the enduring influence of "developmentally appropriate practice" (DAP), which is a rational teaching perspective in early childhood education based on child development theories and definitions of quality "that assume universal laws and norms" and a construct of a "true child" (p. 7). Over the years though, DAP has

changed from failing to recognize context, such as how things like culture play a significant role in the teaching-learning experiences of young children (Janmohamed, 2010; Jipson, 1991), to a more progressive concept that emphasizes inclusivity and being responsive to all children and their diverse needs (Sanders & Farago, 2018). This is demonstrated in how Flight's curriculum framework, which is a framework that is "evidence-based and designed to increase child development outcomes and the quality of early learning and child care programs by enabling educators to maximize learning and development opportunities using children's play and care experiences" (Government of Canada, 2017b, par. 43). Flight is founded not only on the developmental perspective of learning, but also the socio-cultural and post-foundational perspectives (Makovichuk et al., 2014). The post-foundational perspectives of learning "examine issues of power, equity, equality, and fairness as critical influences on how and what children learn within relationship with others in the social, cultural, historical, economic, and political contexts of everyday living" (p. 38). Even the Agreement (Government of Canada, 2017b), outlines its commitment to creating ELCC programming and spaces that are inclusive and accommodating to diverse and/or vulnerable children and families. The caveat is that DAP remains "heavily reliant upon a developmental approach that stems from the Western, middleclass, white, and industrialized perspective" (Sanders & Farago, 2018, p. 1396). This aligns with previous findings on ELCC policies in Edmonton discussed earlier in this chapter, particularly how they generally favor a non-visible minority Canadian archetype. This was especially pronounced in the experience of one participant from the Spanish-speaking community whose child often went home challenging parents' teachings because what they were learning in the centre was different. In this specific example, the participant described how their child has become more individualistic. This was a big concern for them because family and community

and not individuality were supposed to be the defining characteristics of their culture. Furthermore, despite having become more progressive the DAP currently abounds with contradictions on the topic of culture, as it specifies "appropriate practices that are devoid of context" while insisting that "context and cultural expectations should drive decisions regarding appropriate practices for children" (p. 1396). This, along with the lack of standardization in ELCC in Edmonton, may explain the disparate experiences of participants across centres.

What participants wanted to get out of a multicultural curriculum was mostly language and cultural preservation. These two are interconnected because "language embodies culture and transmits culture from one generation to the next" (Amery, 2019, p. 4). Amery goes on to share that culture is key to identity, embodies a specific worldview, and cannot completely be captured when translated into another language; hence, maintaining culture has implications for the development of cultural pride and overall wellbeing. This aligned with how participants wanted their child to remember their origins through keeping their heritage language alongside learning the English language. Mouw and Xie (1999) said that it is important "to maintain the beneficial aspects of their ethnic culture while accommodating to the linguistic demands of an English-speaking society" (p. 232). To this end many participants spoke to their children at home in their heritage language, but hoped that minority languages could also be formally incorporated or taught in ELCC programming.

When it comes to cultural preservation independent of language, many participants pointed out that centres should celebrate different cultures' festivals instead of only Western events. This is supported by studies on culturally responsive pedagogies that talked about achieving more equitable outcomes for children of diverse backgrounds through celebration of festivals of minority cultures (Phull, 2016; Rana & Culbreath, 2019). However, Barnes (2001) warned how

putting these festivals in light of values and practices of a dominant culture, with the latter being presented as the norm, would emphasize the exotic aspects of the festival. This approach to multiculturalism will decontextualize cultures, create stereotypes, and become "a token of gesture rather than an authentic representation of diversity" (p. 162), and should be avoided.

Filler and Xu (2006) said that it is not enough that the DAP recognizes other cultures as it deviates from its formerly pluralistic approach to content and methods of instruction. They emphasized that the current student population is not only multicultural and multi-ethnic, but also multi-ability that "demands a unique and nontraditional approach, characterized by individualization and sensitivity to unique expressions of group identity" (p. 92). They pointed out that current attempts to adapt the curriculum to diversity have been based on sociocultural differences, or ability differences falling within the "normal variation" range. However, not all children reach developmental milestones at similar points. The curriculum has to be responsive to the needs of children with disabilities, not only different cultures. This was apparent in the responses of the participants who had a child with a disability. It has been mentioned a few times how some centres only catered to 'regular children' and thus could not take some participants' children in. Participants believed that a truly inclusive curriculum does not discriminate against a disability and that standards should be in place to ensure that all centres are flexible to meet different children's ability needs.

Teaching and non-teaching staff should have critical technical and interpersonal skills

Policies are the backbone of ELCC; policies define the system, its components, standards and processes. However, ELCC does not function on its own; it is the personnel who operationalize ELCC and bring it to life. This includes both teaching and non-teaching staff: support staff, administrative staff, owners and operators, directors, and educators. People enact

policies, execute frameworks, interact with children and families, and deliver content. All of these ultimately impact how families access and experience ELCC. For example, even if the ELCC curriculum could be culturally responsive to diverse children's needs, ultimately it rests upon the hands of the educator. Ball and Penn (2000) articulated why this is critical. They said that children mirror the culture of their primary caregivers whom they interact with in their early years. Conversely, caregivers and educators constantly project and perpetuate their cultures of origin through the ways they teach, interact with, and respond to the children they serve.

Therefore, training curricula for early childhood educators are far from being culturally neutral and:

...are cultural constructions grounded in the world views, beliefs, and norms of chose who conceptualise and teach the curricula. Training experiences that shape caregiving practices may influence which culture and what aspects of culture are reproduced through subsequent design and delivery of programs for children. In turn, training curricula may significantly shape the cultural identity, competence, and allegiance of the children. (p. 21)

The researchers described a model called the 'Generative Curriculum Model' where cultural communities were involved in developing a program that successfully equipped educators to deliver culturally responsive ELCC. This model was used in seven Canadian Indigenous communities to bridge mainstream ELCC research and theory with Indigenous experiences and culturally-valued knowledge. The intention was for the educators to deliver the curriculum that was grounded on the recipient community's own cultural constructions of effective ELCC. This model was nationally recognized as a "uniquely effective approach to increasing the community's capacities to deliver relevant services to children" (p. 22). While the study focused on enabling educators to appropriately teach Indigenous communities based on their cultures, the main premise is generalizable: educators need to be competent to effectively deliver an inclusive curricula to a diverse population. This means educators must value and understand cultural,

ethnic and racial diversities (Hasslen & Bacharach, 2007; Lehman, 2017; Schoorman, 2011) as well as the different range of dis/abilities including cognitive, motor, emotional, and behavioural (Filler & Xu, 2006), to be truly equitable and inclusive.

The Provincial Government of Alberta is aligned with the belief that quality in ELCC particularly in licensed and regulated childcare depends on the competence of ELCC educators (Government of Canada, 2017b). Hence, through the Canada-Alberta Canada-wide Early Learning and Child Care Agreement the provincial government has made extensive efforts to expand and develop the province's ELCC workforce through targeted investments. More specifically, the Agreement set a target number of certified educators to recruit and established wage top-ups for certified educators (with an amount that increases based on their certification level as described in Chapter 3). This aims to recruit and retain the "best" early childhood educators, given that certification is not required to practice the profession per se, but it is considered a regulated occupation in a licensed daycare, out-of-school care, or preschool program setting. However, the participants in this study believed that this need for competence should apply to all ELCC personnel and not just educators. They also identified two types of competencies, namely technical and interpersonal skills. Technical skills are knowledge and hard skills, such as but not limited to speaking different languages, appropriately using behavioural strategies, and making the curriculum adaptive to the specific needs of diverse children. One participant's example was that an educator should understand different children's disabilities and use specialized strategies to manage the child's challenges and provide appropriate education and care. On the other hand, interpersonal skills are soft skills or traits that describe ways of relating or communicating with others as well as attitude and manners, like empathetic behaviour or problem-solving skills. For example, if client-facing administrative staff are not multilingual,

they should at least be proactive problem-solvers so that parents with limited English who walk into centres to inquire about ELCC could be properly accommodated. In relation to this, one participant in my study who did not know English shared her experience with a staff at an ELCC centre. The participant said that the staff used an online translation website to communicate with non-English-speaking parents, compared to other centres who simply turned non-English speaking parents away.

Urban et al. (2012), in the joint research project between the University of East London and the University of Ghent, explored the conceptualizations of 'competence' and professionalism in ELCC and agreed that ELCC needs to have competent staff beyond just educators. They highlighted that "there is a broad consensus among researchers, practitioners, and policymakers that the quality of early childhood services [and ELCC]—and ultimately the outcomes for children and families—depends on well-educated, experienced and competent staff" (p. 7). However, they also pointed out that associating the term 'competence' with professional qualities that can be acquired through training and preparation reduces the fully human attribute of 'being competent' down to 'competencies'—or a series of skills and knowledge needed to perform a task. They concluded that 'competence' should "be understood as a characteristic of the entire early childhood system" (p. 21). This means that the competence of ELCC staff forms the competence of the system and the competence of the system forms the competence of the staff. Hence, as much as intricate codependences exist; for example, an ELCC program's accessibility is as much dependent on the responsiveness of policies to diverse needs as an ELCC curriculum's inclusivity is on the ability of staff to create an accepting and respectful learning environment—these components are also part of the larger ELCC system which they define and which likewise defines them. Case in point, should we deem an ELCC

centre that has top talent competent, even if it lacks rehabilitation professionals that a child with a disability needs?

In summary, this thesis uncovered that the ELCC system in Edmonton is made up of an uncoordinated array of components. Among these components include the cost, capacity, location and transportation options which impact the abilities of visible minority families to access ELCC. Furthermore, ELCC in Edmonton favors the dominant western culture, which can make it culturally unresponsive given Edmonton's diversity. Clearly, EDI is a core concern that needs to be inculcated in each ELCC component. However, even if policies that ensure equity, diversity and inclusion are put in place, competent staff are needed to execute and operationalize these policies. A summary of the arising themes and sub-themes from the findings and a sample coding table can be found in Appendix A, and the implications of the findings are discussed in the next chapter.

Chapter 6: Implications, Limitations, and Conclusion

Implications

In this qualitative study, I sought to understand what quality ELCC looks like for visible minority families in Edmonton by exploring their experiences, needs, aspirations and notions of ELCC. From my focus group and one-on-one interviews, four themes and 12 sub-themes on quality ELCC emerged, which also aligned with seven out of eight ELCC quality indicators in Mardhani-Bayne et al.'s (2021a) scoping review. In both studies, central to the indicators of quality was the concept of EDI.

The arising themes describe the multidimensionality of ELCC, as each of its components is a salient predictor of quality ELCC. However, ELCC is also a system comprised of these interconnected components. The findings from this study suggest that quality ELCC cannot be reduced to the sum of each of its components because the quality of ELCC is also determined by the *interactions*, *integrations*, and *synergies* that exist or do not exist between and among its components. What has been learned so far is that ELCC in Edmonton needs to be more responsive to the needs of diverse families in terms of ELCC's individual components, their relationships, and as a fully integrated system. It is necessary then for each component of ELCC, their interactions, and the ELCC system itself, to be grounded on the concept of EDI, to make this happen.

For example, it has become apparent how the ELCC system in Edmonton favors the English-speaking Canadian archetype. Families that are not proficient in English struggle to navigate the system or access ELCC. The abundance or availability of this information will be immaterial if it is incomprehensible. An ELCC system that is grounded on EDI will take into consideration the diversity of cultures to design more inclusive ways to disseminate information

or accommodate different languages. Stewart et al. (2015) suggested using integrated language services to break the language barrier. Participants in my thesis research identified cultural brokers who spoke their language and advised them, multilingual ELCC staff, as well as translation mechanisms like online translators which were utilized by solution-oriented and culturally sensitive ELCC staff, as examples. If these were to be formalized into culturally relevant social support interventions, this could mean community partnerships with cultural brokers where they could be present in and support all layers of the system, especially when multilingual staffing is scarce. Or, ELCC websites and information materials could be designed in a way that accommodates multiple languages through translations. In this situation, communications initiatives, human resources, and support services would be streamlined, given that the findings in this research depict an ELCC system whose components operate in silos instead of working seamlessly together to achieve its early learning and development outcomes in children. This suggests that the government may have to re-think how the ELCC system and its components should be structured, run, managed, and ultimately streamlined. Thus, opportunities exist for fellow scholars to examine different governance and service delivery models with integrated EDI that the ELCC system can adopt, and the impact that each can have on the quality of ELCC in Edmonton.

But then again, it is people that operationalize policies and run the system. Hence, it is in people that EDI must first be strongly inculcated. This was a resonant theme across the key learnings in this thesis, that ELCC teaching and non-teaching staff must value and understand cultural, ethnic and racial diversities as well as the different range of dis/abilities including cognitive, motor, emotional, and behavioural for ELCC to be truly equitable. The Agreement is relevant here because it emphasizes increasing the quality of ELCC by making significant

investments in expanding and developing the ELCC workforce, particularly educators (Government of Alberta, 2021b). The wage top-up incentives are currently designed to align with the three certification levels, to encourage educators to get certified or for those who are already certified to upgrade.

However, there are no solid curricular standards for certification, particularly on developing educators to become champions of EDI. The Government of Alberta (n.d.) website outlines what an individual needs to have successfully completed to get certified. For Level 1, the options include an online orientation course, five specific Alberta high school courses, 45 hours of post-secondary coursework related to child development, an approved Family Child Care Training Program, or a Children's Services-approved ELCC coursework on diversity and Indigenous learnings. For Levels 2 and 3, it is a 1-year certificate or 2-year diploma program in early learning and childcare, respectively, offered by an Alberta public college or university. Similarly, Appendix B of the certification guide for early childhood educators (Government of Alberta, 2022) lists the education equivalencies that are recognized for certification in Levels 2 and 3. Some non-exhaustive examples are a Bachelor of Kinesiology degree or Disability Studies diploma for Level 2, and a Bachelor of Education 4-year degree or Early Learning and Child Care diploma for Level 3. Critical interpersonal skills like cultural sensitivity were a top EDI concern among participants but are not a standard component across certification curricula. Furthermore, while the Government of Alberta talks about "investing in, expanding and developing the child care workforce" (Government of Canada, 2017b, par. 32) and uses certification to assess "the education and abilities of child care staff" (Government of Alberta, 2022, p.1) to ensure quality ELCC, it only focuses on educators and excludes non-teaching staff. Only educators are regulated and incentivized, which implies undermining the importance of

having competent non-teaching staff. Participants in my thesis research have emphasized the importance of having culturally sensitive and competent ELCC staff, both teaching and non-teaching, in centres. Additionally, it has been mentioned that the competence of ELCC staff forms the competence of the system *and* the competence of the system forms the competence of the staff. Policies should work on upskilling all ELCC staff not only in terms of technical but also interpersonal skills, just as they should work on bettering the system's different components as much as the system as a whole.

On a related matter, the Generative Curriculum Model has been recognized as an effective framework for preparing upskilling, and equipping educators to deliver ELCC that is grounded on Indigenous communities' own cultural constructs of childcare, thereby making it culturally responsive to their needs (Ball & Penn, 2000). However, similar to what has been discussed previously the upskilling was focused only on ELCC educators, and the recipients of the ELCC service were limited to Indigenous communities. It will be a valuable future area of research to look into upskilling both teaching and non-teaching staff on culturally appropriate ELCC services to parents and children of visible minority communities. Therefore, the findings from this thesis can inform government and especially educational and training institutions about the role of curricular content in ELCC staff competence and quality ELCC. This study suggests that apart from technical skills, there are critical interpersonal skills that all ELCC staff should have for ELCC to be more responsive to the needs of diverse families. Government could use these findings to increase its standards or expectations from ELCC non-teaching staff as much as it does from teaching staff, to elevate the quality of ELCC as per the Multilateral Early Learning and Child Care Framework and the Agreement. Furthermore, curricular development conventions could leverage these insights in redesigning their ELCC staff training curriculum to

make it more practical and impactful, just as the Generative Curriculum Model has been to educators and families in Indigenous communities in Canada.

This is important because the competence of ELCC staff is critical to quality as seen in how it drives parents' early learning and care decisions. Participants in my study, particularly the Chinese- and Spanish-speaking, emphasized that they would rather take care of their children, so that they can teach them their language and culture. As highlighted by Turney & Kao (2009) and Tobin & Kurban (2010), some parents are apprehensive about sending their child to ELCC centres and opt to be their fulltime care provider and educator so that they get the cultural and linguistic foundations of their heritage culture. Hence, even if certain barriers like financial or centre capacity constraints are removed to make ELCC accessible to families (such as through the Agreement's lowering of out-of-pocket fees of parents to only \$10 a day, and creating a total of 42,500 new childcare spaces to match the rate of enrolment (Government of Alberta, 2021b)), it will not guarantee that visible minority families will access licensed ELCC centres. Paramount to majority of the participants was that children are treated in a culturally sensitive manner and taught according to their heritage cultural values to the extent that ELCC staff can. ELCC personnel, from decision makers to administrative staff to educators, can have the highest level of certification. Yet, if they do not value and respect cultural, ethnic and racial diversities as well as the different range of dis/abilities, quality ELCC cannot be achieved and children and families will be unable to get the most out of ELCC. The ELCC system must prioritize forming, capacitating and enabling its people to live out the concept and value of EDI through formal programs and standardizations not only for educators but all ELCC personnel.

Study Limitations and Future Research

Additional Questions and Topics of Study

This thesis research provides insight on the experiences of visible minority families in Edmonton with children birth to five years old as they access ELCC, and how these encounters impact their vision of the quality ELCC. Its findings contribute to the body of literature on the experiences of visible minority families, immigrants, and refugees on ELCC in Canada, particularly Edmonton. They also provide additional context to understanding the multidimensionality of quality in ELCC as described by previous studies (Buschmann & Partridge, 2019; Mardhani-Bayne et al., 2021a; Peeters & Vandekerckhove, 2015; Van Horn et al., 2001) and my study participants. Owing to the limitations of my study, there are certain areas where further research could be conducted, such as to better understand or validate phenomena that impact how visible minority families experience ELCC.

Since my thesis research is nested within the Journeys Project, it has methodological limitations related to the characteristics and sample sizes of the communities and participants that were recruited for the Journeys Project, the process of conducting the focus groups and interviews, and the quality of translations and transcriptions. The MCHB selected the communities and participants in the study from their network; hence, the homo- or heterogeneity of the sample populations could not be controlled. This may have minimized or stretched the differences among the demographics within each sample. Moreover, given that the sample size for each represented visible minority community was small (only enough to achieve data saturation for the purposes of my study), there was little diversity in each, which made it difficult to identify distinctions pertaining to gender or region of origin. Therefore, the findings were limited to the characteristics of the visible minority communities in the study, and of the

participants that represented each community. This also means the responses were not diverse enough to holistically represent the visible minority population, and each ethnic community. It was also not possible to examine the intersectionalities that affect how participants experience ELCC; for example, being a person of color, refugee woman, as compared to a fair-skinned, landed immigrant man.

However, future research on this topic could be expanded in scale and the selection of participants could be more controlled and homo/heterogenized as needed through setting particular recruitment criteria. For example, more ethnocultural communities could be included in the study to arrive at a more accurate representation of the visible minority population. Exploring the same research questions with more visible minority communities would provide another layer of context to the findings of this study by expanding cultural understanding. Having more visible minority communities would also provide valuable insight on how other cultures experience and define quality ELCC in Edmonton. Furthermore, more participants across multiple demographic categories could be recruited for the focus groups and interviews to get more diverse responses. It may be helpful to conduct the same study with a larger group of participants that will reflect the diversity of their community; for example, having 17 unique Filipinx participants from each of the Philippines' 17 regions. Future research could also look at the intersectionality factor and how the different aspects of a visible minority person's identity impact their ELCC experiences. For example, it may be worthwhile to explore perspectives and experiences on accessing ELCC based on gender, such as differences between mothers and fathers, and in relation to their ethnic origin. Or, the impact of being a first generation or second generation immigrant.

The Journeys Project had a system in place for conducting the focus groups and one-onone interviews and I just had to embed my research questions into the Journeys Project's own set
of questions. I also only joined the focus group and one-on-one interviews with the Filipnix
community, hence, I had no control how my research questions were asked by the interviewers
in other communities, or whether they asked follow-up questions to get richer data. The focus
group and interview sessions were also in the ethnic languages of the participants. Thus, except
for the Filipnx community I relied on the quality of the individual translations and transcriptions
for the rest of my data. It is possible that misrepresentation occurred, which may have affected
the validity of my findings. Future independent research that would follow this thesis'
methodology could gather more controlled, accurate and reliable data if the researcher would be
involved in each of the focus groups and interviews, and would be the one to steer the
conversations instead of the translator (i.e. the broker). The researcher would lead the interviews
and ask follow-up questions while the translator would translate back and forth to bridge the
communications between the researcher and focus group/one-on-one interviewes in real-time.

This thesis research also found that similar to what other studies uncovered, visible minority families experience challenges in accessing ELCC because of the costs associated with it (Chai et al., 2018; Stewart et al., 2011), especially with Canada's childcare fees being among the highest in all OECD countries (Japel & Friendly, 2020). However, literature also identified that they struggle to participate equally in the labor market where the pay and benefits are reasonable (ESDC, 2021). In retrospect, it is possible that the participants in this study struggled financially in accessing ELCC because they belonged to the visible minority immigrant population. Guo and Andersson (2005) and Wayland (2006) talked about how Canada's general non-recognition of foreign credentials leads to unemployment, deskilling, or underemployment.

Other scholars highlighted how race (Wilkinson et al., 2016) and skin color (Li & Li, 2013; Lightman & Good-Gingrich, 2018) have been found detrimental to the visible minority population's chance for equal labor market and income opportunities. However, due to the scope of this thesis research, these issues were not explored. This creates an opportunity for future research to be conducted on the impact of visible minority families' ethnic origins on their economic performance and consequently, on their experiences in accessing ELCC.

Lastly, various researchers emphasized the importance of taking the perspectives of different stakeholders to fully understand what quality ELCC means (Adair & Barraza, 2014; Beach, 2020; Harrist et al., 2007; Mardhani-Bayne et al., 2021a; Peeters & Vandekerckhove, 2015; Van Horn et al., 2001). This is because quality can mean different things to different people (Buschmann & Partridge, 2019), especially considering the contextual nature of cultural preferences (Kirova & Paradis, 2010). Underrepresented groups could particularly give valuable insights because their voices are hardly heard (Harrist et al., 2007). It would be useful to conduct a similar study that takes children's perspectives, as Peeters and Vandekerckhove (2015) had said that children, and not only parents, should be involved in defining quality ELCC. This would also provide an understanding of how children who have more innocence and limited experiences receive ELCC. The findings from this approach could contribute to a more holistic understanding of how ELCC could better serve children Edmonton.

Conclusion

Immigration is a strong driving force of Canada's economy (Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Canada [IRCC], 2021a), and in recent years the number of visible minority immigrants have seen a significant increase (Statistics Canada, 2017b; Statistics Canada, 2021a). The foreign-born immigrants scale has particularly tipped against those born in Europe, which

recently accounted for only 27.7% compared to 62.2% in 1986 (Statistics Canada, 2017a). A significant portion of visible minorities, specifically 23.5%, live in Alberta, with majority of them living in the city of Edmonton.

While many visible minority families move to Canada in search of greener pastures (Ferrer et al., 2014), data shows that they often face settlement challenges (Mwarigha, 2002; Wayland, 2006) and become at risk of chronic poverty (Picot & Lu, 2017). As a result, their children become vulnerable to poor health and family relationships (Poureslami et al., 2010), which can impact their learning, behaviour, and physical and mental health since these are largely shaped by early childhood experiences (Al-Shawi & Lafta, 2015; Clarkson Freeman, 2014; Jones et al., 2018; National Research Council, 2001). Unfavorable early learning and care circumstances can have irreversible damages to children's cognitive, social, and emotional development (Leseman & Slot, 2014; Tienda & Haskins, 2011) and lead back to poverty (Beiser et al., 2002). On the contrary, having a positive care and learning environment through quality ELCC can promote holistic growth and child development outcomes (Center on the Developing Child at Harvard University, 2016) and effectively break the cycle of poverty (Leseman & Slot, 2014). However, the definition of quality ELCC has been ambiguous and various researchers have emphasized that it is highly contextual; hence, the importance of taking the perspectives of different stakeholders for a holistic understanding.

A qualitative descriptive methodology and a community-based participatory approach to research were used in this study to explore visible minority families' experiences in ELCC and how these shape their definition of quality ELCC. Focus groups with four participants each, and one-on-one interviews with one participant each, were conducted with six visible minority communities who were also participants in the Journeys Project. The focus groups and

interviews were done in the participants' heritage language, which were later translated and transcribed in English. Thematic analysis was used to interpret and categorize the data into findings. This study found that for visible minority families in Edmonton: quality ELCC is multidimensional, as each component is a salient predictor of quality ELCC; ELCC is also a system comprised of these interconnected dimensions; and, ELCC cannot be reduced to the sum of each of its components because the quality of ELCC is also determined by the *interactions*, integrations, and synergies that exist or do not exist between and among its components. Ultimately, ELCC in Edmonton needs to be more responsive to the needs of diverse families in terms of ELCC's individual components, their relationships, and as a fully integrated system, by being grounded on the concept of EDI. These findings, and the study overall, addresses a knowledge gap around what quality ELCC looks like for visible minority families in Edmonton, which provides a new perspective outside the traditional western-centric, dominant culturefocused outlook. The insights that emerged from this study contribute to a better understanding of how the local ELCC system can best respond to diverse families' ELCC needs. They can also influence policy development, programming, and practice in ELCC across accountable institutions. Building on the findings of previous studies on the experiences of visible minority families in ELCC, this study stablishes a motivation for future research to examine in more depth the interplays among culture, childcare systems, and EDI.

References

- Adair, J. K. (2015). (rep.). The Impact of Discrimination on the Early Schooling Experiences of Children from Immigrant Families. Washington, DC: Migration Policy Institute.
- Adair, J. K., & Barraza, A. (2014). Preschool: Voices of Immigrant Parents in Preschool Settings. *Young Children*, 69(4), 32-39.
- Adair, J., & Tobin, J. (2012). Listening to the voices of immigrant parents. *In Diversities in early childhood education* (pp. 149-162). Routledge.
- Adams, W. C. (2015). Conducting semi-structured interviews. *Handbook of practical program* evaluation, 4, 492-505.
- Adamuti-Trache, M., Anisef, P., & Sweet, R. (2018). Differences in language proficiency and learning strategies among immigrant women to Canada. *Journal of Language, Identity & Education*, 17(1), 16-33.
- Ajay, A., & Wang, J. (2020). Divergences in the Journey to Work: An Analysis of the

 Commuting Decisions of Immigrant and Non-Immigrant Households in Canada. Western

 Undergraduate Economics Review, 19, 44-82.
- Al-Shawi, A. F., & Lafta, R. K. (2015). Effect of adverse childhood experiences on physical health in adulthood: Results of a study conducted in Baghdad city. *Journal of family & community medicine*, 22(2), 78.

Alberta Education. (2010). Community Care Services (CCS) (2010). Retrieved from LearnAlberta.ca:

Amery, R. (2019). Language is more than communication: Why we should maintain the mother tongue and promote linguistic diversity. *Proceedings of EEIC*, 2, 1-5.

https://www.learnalberta.ca/ProgramOfStudy.aspx?lang=en&ProgramId=245018#

- Aziz, A., Shams, M., & Khan, K. S. (2011). Participatory action research as the approach for women's empowerment. *Action Research*, *9*(3), 303-323.
- Barnes, S. (2001). Festivals, holidays and community celebrations: do they still have a place in early childhood programs?. In *The anti-bias approach in early childhood* (pp. 159-168). Pearson Education Australia.
- Beach, J. (2020). An examination of regulatory and other measures to support quality early learning and child care in Alberta. Muttart Foundation
- Beiser, M., Hou, F., Hyman, I., & Tousignant, M. (2002). Poverty, family process, and the mental health of immigrant children in Canada. *American journal of public health*, 92(2), 220-227.
- Beijers, R., Riksen-Walraven, M., Putnam, S., de Jong, M., & de Weerth, C. (2013). Early non-parental care and toddler behaviour problems: Links with temperamental negative affectivity and inhibitory control. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 28(4), 714-722.

- Beriain, A. (2013). Measurement of advertising effectiveness: How different theories about the relative importance of sales vs. recall/recognition vs. emotion were popular. *China-USA Business Review*, 12(10), 1017-1024.
- Birks, M. J., Chapman, Y., & Francis, K. (2007). Breaching the wall: Interviewing people from other cultures. *Journal of Transcultural Nursing*, 18(2), 150-156.
- Borjas, G. J. (1994). The economics of immigration. *Journal of economic literature*, 32(4), 1667-1717.
- Bourke, B. (2014). Positionality: Reflecting on the research process. *The Qualitative Report,* 19(33), 1-9.
- Buschmann, R., & Partridge, E. (2019, August 1). A Profile of Edmonton Child Care in 2019.

 Retrieved from ECELC Edmonton Council for Early Learning and Care

 https://www.ecelc.ca/publications-archive/profile-of-edmonton-child-care-in-2019
- Buriel, R., & Hurtado-Ortiz, M. T. (2000). Child care practices and preferences of native-and foreign-born Latina mothers and Euro-American mothers. *Hispanic Journal of Behavioral Sciences*, 22(3), 314-331.
- Cannella, G. S., Pérez, M. S., & Lee, I. F. (Eds.). (2016). *Critical examinations of quality in early education and care: Regulation, disqualification, and erasure*. Peter Lang.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2006, September 22). CDC NCHS National

Center for Health Statistics. Retrieved from Centers for Disease Control and Prevention: https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/washington_group/meeting6/appendix2_translation.pdf

- Center on the Developing Child at Harvard University (2016). From Best Practices to

 Breakthrough Impacts: A Science-Based Approach to Building a More Promising Future
 for Young Children and Families. Retrieved from www.developingchild.harvard.edu.
- Chai, C. L., Ueland, K., & Phiri, T. (2018). The use of human capital and limitations of social capital in advancing economic security among immigrant women living in central Alberta, Canada. *Social Sciences*, 7(11), 220.
- Clarkson Freeman, P. A. (2014). Prevalence and relationship between adverse childhood experiences and child behavior among young children. *Infant mental health journal*, 35(6), 544-554.
- Davidson, A., Burns, S., White, L., Hampton, D., & Perlman, M. (2020). Child care policy and child care burden: Policy feedback effects and distributive implications of regulatory decisions. *Journal of Behavioral Public Administration*, 3(2).
- De Feyter, J. J., & Winsler, A. (2009). The early developmental competencies and school readiness of low-income, immigrant children: Influences of generation, race/ethnicity, and national origins. *Early childhood research quarterly*, 24(4), 411-431.

- Devolin, M., Phelps, D., Duhaney, T., Benzies, K., Hildebrandt, C., Rikhy, S., & Churchill, J. (2013). Information and support needs among parents of young children in a region of Canada: A cross-sectional survey. *Public Health Nursing*, *30*(3), 193-201.
- Drolet, J. & Moorthi, G. (2018). The settlement experiences of Syrian newcomers in Alberta: Social connections and interactions. *Canadian Ethnic Studies* 50(2), 101-120.
- Dudgeon, P., Scrine, C., Cox, A., & Walker, R. (2017). Facilitating empowerment and self-determination through participatory action research: Findings from the National Empowerment Project. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 16(1), 1609406917699515.
- Duvnjak, K., Bogdan, S., & Baresa, S. (2017). Role of attractiveness factors of the OECD countries in immigration. *UTMS Journal of Economics*, 8(3), 307-317.
- Early Learning and Child Care Act, Statutes of Alberta 2007 Chapter E-0.1 (2021). Retrieved from: https://www.kings-printer.alberta.ca/1266.cfm?page=E00p1.cfm&leg_type=Acts&isbncln=9780779822249
- Edwards, S. (2021). Process quality, curriculum and pedagogy in early childhood education and care.
- El-Assal, K., & Fields, D. (2018, May). Canada 2040: No immigration versus more immigration.

 In The Conference Board of Canada. Employment and Social Development Canada.

 (2018, July 13). Multilateral Early Learning and Child Care Framework. Retrieved from

Government of Canada: https://www.canada.ca/en/employment-social development/programs/early-learning-child-care/reports/2017-multilateral framework.html

- Employment and Social Development Canada. (2018). Defining and measuring the quality of

 Early Learning and Child Care: A literature review. Retrieved from

 https://www.canada.ca/content/dam/esdc-edsc/documents/programs/disability-savings/2018-definingquality-elcc-report-en.pdf
- Employment and Social Development Canada. (2021, May 26). A backgrounder on poverty in Canada. Retrieved from Government of Canada: https://www.canada.ca/en/employment-social-development/programs/poverty-reduction/backgrounder.html
- Enchautegui, M. E., Johnson, M., & Gelatt, J. (2015). Who minds the kids when mom works a nonstandard schedule?. Washington, DC: Urban Institute.
- Filler, J., & Xu, Y. (2006). Including children with disabilities in early childhood education programs: Individualizing developmentally appropriate practices. *Childhood Education*, 83(2), 92-98.
- Ferrer, A. M., Picot, G., & Riddell, W. C. (2014). New directions in immigration policy:

 Canada's evolving approach to the selection of economic immigrants. *International Migration Review*, 48(3), 846-867.
- $flight framework.ca.\ (n.d.).\ \textit{Flight} \mid \textit{Frequently Asked Questions}.\ Flight.\ Retrieved\ September\ 22,$

2022, from https://www.flightframework.ca/faq

Fontillas, L. R. (2015). Form and functions of stance markers in Tagalog.

Freire, P. (1970). Pedagogy of the oppressed (MB Ramos, Trans.). New York: Continuum, 2007

Friendly, M., Doherty, G., & Beach, J. (2006). Quality by design: What do we know about quality in early learning and child care, and what do we think? A literature review. Quality by Design. Retrieved from:

https://www.academia.edu/download/66469352/Quality_by_design_What_do_we_know_about_20210421-22634-12q45ep.pdf

Friendly, M., & Prentice, S. (2009). About Canada childcare. Fernwood Pub.

Government of Alberta. (n.d.). Early childhood educator certification. Retrieved from

Government of Alberta: https://www.alberta.ca/early-childhood-educator-certification.aspx

Government of Alberta. (2021a, February 1). Choosing child care in Alberta - Open Government. Retrieved from Government of Alberta:

https://open.alberta.ca/publications/choosing-child-care-in-alberta

Government of Alberta. (2021b, November 15). Alberta and Canada sign child-care agreement.

Retrieved from Government of Alberta:

https://www.alberta.ca/release.cfm?xID=8037376564F55-EA9C-C46A-

E638531DF37AE2E1

- Government of Alberta. (2022). Certification guide for early childhood educators. Retrieved from Government of Alberta: https://open.alberta.ca/dataset/ed0e3162-0431-441d-a16c-61090c65adb0/resource/64f479d3-50f2-4886-a5bc-13d6ab7c0156/download/cs-certification-guide-for-early-childhood-educators-2022-10.pdf
- Government of Canada. (2017a). Multilateral Early Learning and Child Care Framework.

 Retrieved from Government of Canada:

 https://www.canada.ca/content/dam/canada/employment.social

https://www.canada.ca/content/dam/canada/employment-social-development/programs/early-learning-child-care/reports/2017-multilateral-framework/MEL_and_CCF-EN.pdf

- Government of Canada. (2017b). Canada-Alberta Canada-Wide Early Learning and Child Care

 Agreement. Retrieved from https://www.canada.ca/en/early-learning-child-care-agreement/agreements-provinces-territories/alberta-canada-wide-2021.html
- Guo, S., & Andersson, P. (2005). Non/recognition of foreign credentials for immigrant professionals in Canada and Sweden: A comparative analysis. Prairie Centre of Excellence for Research on Immigration and Integration.
- Halfon, S., & Friendly, M. (2013). *Inclusion of Young Children with Disabilities in Regulated*Child Care in Canada: A Snapshot: Research, Policy and Practice. Toronto: Childcare

 Resource and Research Unit.

- Harrist, A. W., Thompson, S. D., & Norris, D. J. (2007). Defining quality child care: Multiple stakeholder perspectives. *Early education and development*, *18*(2), 305-336.
- Hasslen, R. C., & Bacharach, N. (2007). Nurturing multicultural competence in an early childhood graduate teacher licensure program. *Action in Teacher Education*, 29(1), 32-41.
- Hecker, R. (1997). Participatory action research as a strategy for empowering Aboriginal health workers. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health*, *21*(7), 784-788.
- Holt, C. (2018). Planning For Child Care: the impact of planning policies and strategies on the development of early learning and child care spaces in Winnipeg, Manitoba (Master's thesis).
- Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Canada. (2020, June 18). 2020 Annual Report to

 Parliament on Immigration Canada.ca. Retrieved from Government of Canada:

 https://www.canada.ca/en/immigration-refugees-citizenship/corporate/publications-manuals/annual-report-parliament-immigration-2020.html#immigration2019
- Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Canada. (2021a, January 5). CIMM 2020 2022 Multi-Year Level Plan Canada.ca. Retrieved from Government of Canada:

 https://www.canada.ca/en/immigration-refugees-citizenship/corporate/transparency/committees/cimm-june-17-2020/2020-2022-multiyear-levels-plan.html

- Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Canada. (2021b, June 18). 2020 Annual Report to

 Parliament on Immigration Canada.ca. Retrieved from Government of Canada:

 https://www.canada.ca/en/immigration-refugees-citizenship/corporate/publications-manuals/annual-report-parliament-immigration-2020.html#important
- Janmohamed, Z. (2010). Queering early childhood studies: Challenging the discourse of developmentally appropriate practice. *Alberta Journal of Educational Research*, 56(3).
- Janzen, R., Ochocka, J., & Stobbe, A. (2016). Towards a theory of change for community-based research projects. *The Engaged Scholar Journal: Community-engaged Research*, *Teaching, and Learning, 2*(2), 44-64.
- Janzen, R., Enns, T., Yang, L., Jun, S., Taylor, M. Ochocka, J., Notwell, J., Rezvani, S. & Vandenberg, R. (2020). Outcome Inventory: Evaluating Refugee Programs. Waterloo, ON: Centre for Community-Based Research. https://www.eval4refugee.ca/outcome-inventory
- Japel, C., & Friendly, M. (2018). Inequalities in Access to Early Childhood Education and Care in Canada. *The Equal Access Study. Deutsches Jugendinstitut. Online verfügbar unter:*https://www.intern.dji.de/fileadmin/user_upload/icec/Expertisen/WEB_DJI_Report_Canada.pdf, Stand, 18, 2020.
- Jezewski, M. A. (1990). Culture brokering in migrant farmworker health care. Western Journal of Nursing Research, 12(4), 497-513.

- Jipson, J. (1991). Developmentally appropriate practice: Culture, curriculum, connections. *Early Education and Development*, 2(2), 120-136.
- Jones, K. A., Do, S., Porras-Javier, L., Contreras, S., Chung, P. J., & Coker, T. R. (2018).

 Feasibility and acceptability in a community-partnered implementation of

 CenteringParenting for group well-child care. *Academic pediatrics*, 18(6), 642-649.
- Karoly, L. A., & Gonzalez, G. C. (2011). Early care and education for children in immigrant families. *The Future of Children*, 71-101.
- Kazemipur, A., & Halli, S. S. (2001). Immigrants and 'New Poverty': The Case of Canada 1. *International migration review, 35*(4), 1129-1156.
- Keh Jr, D. N., Al-Barazanchi, I. G., Mamarlao, L. A. G., Montenegro, K. A. M., Sarangay, K. C.,
 Sylla, A., ... & Santos, M. G. (2020). The Diaspora of Nations: The Culture Journey of
 Foreign Students in Philippine School Doha. The Diaspora of Nations: The Culture
 Journey of Foreign Students in Philippine School Doha, 62(1), 16-16.
- Kellmereit, B. (2015). Focus groups. *International Journal of Sales, Retailing & Marketing*, 4(9), 42-52.
- Kirova, A., & Paradis, J. (2010). The Role of an Intercultural Learning Program for Refugee and Immigrant Children on the Development of their L1 and L2 Skills and Abilities.

 Edmonton: Alberta Centre for Child, Family & Community Research.

- Krueger, R. A. (2014). Focus groups: A practical guide for applied research. Sage publications.
- Lahaie, C. (2008). School readiness of children of immigrants: Does parental involvement play a role?. *Social Science Quarterly*, 89(3), 684-705.
- Lambert, V. A., & Lambert, C. E. (2012). Qualitative descriptive research: An acceptable design. *Pacific Rim International Journal of Nursing Research*, 16(4), 255-256.
- Lambert, S. D., & Loiselle, C. G. (2008). Combining individual interviews and focus groups to enhance data richness. *Journal of advanced nursing*, 62(2), 228-237.
- Lastikka, A. L., & Lipponen, L. (2016). Immigrant Parents' Perspectives on Early Childhood

 Education and Care Practices in the Finnish Multicultural Context. *International Journal*of Multicultural Education, 18(3), 75-94.
- Lehman, C. L. (2017). Multicultural competence: A literature review supporting focused training for preservice teachers teaching diverse students. *Journal of Education and Practice*, 8(10), 109-116.
- Leseman, P. (2002, June). Early childhood education and care for children from low-income or minority backgrounds. In *a paper for discussion at the OECD Oslo Workshop*.
- Leseman, P. P., & Slot, P. L. (2014). Breaking the cycle of poverty: Challenges for European early childhood education and care. *European Early Childhood Education Research Journal*, 22(3), 314-326.

- Li, P. S., & Li, E. X. (2013). Decomposing immigrants' economic integration in earnings disparity: Racial variations in unexpected returns. *Canadian Ethnic Studies*, 45(3), 81-94.
- Lightman, N., & Good Gingrich, L. (2018). Measuring economic exclusion for racialized minorities, immigrants and women in Canada: Results from 2000 and 2010. *Journal of Poverty*, 22(5), 398-420.
- Lincoln, Y.S., & Guba, E.G. (1985). Naturalistic inquiry. Beverly Hills, CA: Sage.
- Makovichuk, L., Hewes, J., Lirette, P., & Thomas, N. (2014). Flight: Alberta's early learning and care framework. Retrieved from flightframework.ca.
- Makwarimba, E., Stewart, M., Simich, L., Makumbe, K., Shizha, E., & Anderson, S. (2013). Sudanese and Somali refugees in Canada: Social support needs and preferences. *International migration*, *51*(5), 106-119.
- Mardhani-Bayne, A., Freeborn, C., & Soetaert, C. (2021a, May 3).(rep.). *Quality Indicators and Dispositions in the Early Learning and Child Care Sector: Learning from Newcomer Families*. ECELC. Retrieved January 15, 2022, from https://www.ecelc.ca/publications-archive/what-we-heard-educators-supporting-newcomer-families
- Mardhani-Bayne, A., Freeborn, C., & Soetaert, C. (2021b, June 28). (rep). *Quality Indicators* and Dispositions in the Early Learning and Child Care Sector: Learning from Indigenous and Newcomer Families: Final Report. ECELC. Retrieved January 15, 2022, from https://www.ecelc.ca/publications-archive/quality-indicators-and-dispositions-final-report

- Mason, R. (2003). Listening to lone mothers: Paid work, family life, and childcare in Canada. *Journal of Children and Poverty*, 9(1), 41-54.
- Matthews, H., & Jang, D. (2007). The challenges of change learning from the child care and early education experiences of immigrant families. Retrieved from:

 https://www.clasp.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/0356.pdf
- Mayer, D. (2009). Disability and inclusion: Changing attitudes—Changing policy. *Our Schools/Our Selves*, *18*(3), 159-168.
- McLean, C., McIsaac, J. L. D., Mooney, O., Morris, S. B., & Turner, J. (2022). A Scoping Review of Quality in Early Childhood Publicly-Funded Programs. *Early Childhood Education Journal*, 1-12.
- Miller, E. J., Vaughan, J., King, D., & Austin, M. (2015). Implementation of a "next generation" activity-based travel demand model: the Toronto case. In *Presentation at the Travel Demand Modelling and Traffic Simulation Session of the 2015 Conference of the Transportation Association of Canada*.
- Morantz, G., Rousseau, C., Banerji, A., Martin, C., & Heymann, J. (2013). Resettlement challenges faced by refugee claimant families in Montreal: Lack of access to child care. *Child & Family Social Work, 18*(3), 318-328.
- Moss, P. (2016). Why can't we get beyond quality?. *Contemporary issues in early childhood*, 17(1), 8-15.

- Mouw, T., & Xie, Y. (1999). Bilingualism and the academic achievement of first-and second-generation Asian Americans: Accommodation with or without assimilation?. *American sociological review*, 232-252.
- Mwarigha, M. S. (2002). Towards a framework for local responsibility. *Toronto: Maytree Foundation*.
- National Research Council. (2001). Eager to learn: Educating our preschoolers. National Academies Press.
- Obeng, C. S. (2007). Immigrants families and childcare preferences: Do immigrants' cultures influence their childcare decisions?. *Early Childhood Education Journal*, *34*(4), 259-264.
- OECD. (2020). Early Childhood Education and Care. Retrieved from OECD:

 https://www.oecd.org/education/school/early-childhood-education-equity-quality
 transitions-G20.pdf
- Park, M., & McHugh, M. (2014). Immigrant parents and early childhood programs. *Washington, DC: Migration Policy Institute*.
- Peterson, J., Pearce, P. F., Ferguson, L. A., & Langford, C. A. (2017). Understanding scoping reviews: Definition, purpose, and process. *Journal of the American Association of Nurse Practitioners*, 29(1), 12-16.
- Phull, S. (2016). Supporting Integration Services for Immigrant Children in Finnish Early

Childhood Education: A Handbook For Educators and Parents. Undergraduate thesis, Helsinki Metropolia University of Applied Sciences. Theseus. https://www.theseus.fi/bitstream/handle/10024/118547/Phull Shweta.pdf?sequence=1

- Picot, W. G., & Lu, Y. (2017). Chronic low income among immigrants in Canada and its communities.
- Peeters, J., & Vandekerckhove, A. (2015). A meeting place for policy-makers and researchers: the Transatlantic Forum on Inclusive Early Years. *International Journal of Early Years Education*, 23(3), 329-337.
- Phillips, D., Mekos, D., Scarr, S., McCartney, K., & Abbott–Shim, M. (2000). Within and beyond the classroom door: Assessing quality in child care centers. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 15(4), 475-496.
- Plesner, U. (2011). Studying sideways: Displacing the problem of power in research interviews with sociologists and journalists. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 17(6), 471–482.
- Pot, A., Keijzer, M., & De Bot, K. (2020). The language barrier in migrant aging. *International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism*, 23(9), 1139-1157.
- Poureslami, I., Hertzman, C., Hattersley, L., & Nimmon, L. (2010). The relationship between professional immigrant parents' underemployment status and their children's emotional health and behavioral patterns. *International Journal of Canadian Studies/Revue* internationale d'études canadiennes, (42), 9-24.

- Poureslami, I., Nimmon, L., Ng, K., Cho, S., Foster, S., & Hertzman, C. (2013). Bridging immigrants and refugees with early childhood development services: partnership research in the development of an effective service model. *Early Child Development and Care*, 183(12), 1924-1942.
- Premji, S., & Shakya, Y. (2017). Pathways between under/unemployment and health among racialized immigrant women in Toronto. *Ethnicity & health*, 22(1), 17-35.
- Prentice, S., & White, L. A. (2019). Childcare deserts and distributional disadvantages: the legacies of split childcare policies and programmes in Canada. *Journal of International and Comparative Social Policy*, 35(1), 59-74.
- Rana, L., & Culbreath, Y. (2019). Culturally inclusive pedagogies of care: A narrative inquiry. *Journal of Pedagogy*, 2, 87-89.
- Reitz, J. G., & Somerville, K. (2004). Institutional change and emerging cohorts of the "new" immigrant second generation: Implications for the integration of racial minorities in Canada. *Journal of International Migration and Integration/Revue de l'integration et de la migration internationale*, 5(4), 385-415.
- Ruhm, C., & Waldfogel, J. (2012). Long-term effects of early childhood care and education. *Nordic Economic Policy Review, 1*(1), 23-51.
- Saleem, A., Ghafar, A., Ibrahim, M., Yousuf, M., & Ahmed, N. (2015). Product perceived quality and purchase intention with consumer satisfaction. *Global journal of management*

and business research.

- Sandelowski, M. (1995). Sample size in qualitative research. *Research in nursing & health*, 18(2), 179-183.
- Sandelowski, M. (2000). Whatever happened to qualitative description?. *Research in Nursing* and Health, 23(4), 334-340.
- Sanders, K., & Farago, F. (2018). Developmentally appropriate practice in the twenty-first century. In *International handbook of early childhood education* (pp. 1379-1400). Springer, Dordrecht.
- Sandoval, G., & Rongerude, J. (2015). Telling a story that must be heard: Participatory indicators as tools for community empowerment. *Journal of community practice*, 23(3-4), 403-414.
- Sandstrom, H., & Chaudry, A. (2012). 'You have to choose your childcare to fit your work':

 Childcare decision-making among low-income working families. *Journal of Children*and Poverty, 18(2), 89-119.
- Schoorman, D. (2011). Reconceptualizing teacher education as a social justice undertaking:

 Underscoring the urgency for critical multiculturalism in early childhood education.

 Childhood Education, 87(5), 341-344.
- Shirgaokar, M., & Lanyi-Bennett, K. (2020). I'll have to drive there: How daily time constraints impact women's car use differently than men's. *Transportation*, 47(3), 1365-1392.

- Simich, L., Beiser, M., Stewart, M., & Mwakarimba, E. (2005). Providing social support for immigrants and refugees in Canada: Challenges and directions. *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health*, 7(4), 259-268.
- Smith, S. E., Willms, D. G., & Johnson, N. A. (1997). *Nurtured by knowledge: Learning to do participatory action research*. IDRC, Ottawa, ON, CA.
- Sreejesh, S., Mohapatra, S., & Anusree, M. R. (2014). *Business research methods: An applied orientation*. Springer.
- Statistics Canada. (2017a, October 25). Distribution of foreign-born population, by region of birth, Canada, 1871 to 2036. Retrieved from Statistic Canada:

 https://www.statcan.gc.ca/eng/dai/btd/othervisuals/other009
- Statistics Canada. (2017b, October 25). Number and proportion of visible minority population in Canada, 1981 to 2036. Retrieved from Statistics Canada:

 https://www.statcan.gc.ca/eng/dai/btd/othervisuals/other010
- Statistics Canada. (2021, August 25). Employment Equity Act. Retrieved from Statistics Canada Website: https://www23.statcan.gc.ca/imdb/p3Var.pl?Function=DECI&Id=257515
- Stewart, M., Dennis, C. L., Kariwo, M., Kushner, K. E., Letourneau, N., Makumbe, K., ... & Shizha, E. (2015). Challenges faced by refugee new parents from Africa in Canada. *Journal of immigrant and minority health*, 17(4), 1146-1156.

- Stewart, M., Shizha, E., Makwarimba, E., Spitzer, D., Khalema, E. N., & Nsaliwa, C. D. (2011). Challenges and barriers to services for immigrant seniors in Canada: "You are among others but you feel alone". *International journal of Migration, Health and Social care*.
- Sumaru-Jurf, A., & Felix-Mah, R. (2019). (rep.). Newcomer Consultations on the Context of

 Early Learning and Care in Edmonton. Edmonton, Alberta: Edmonton Council for Early

 Learning and Care.
- Tienda, M., & Haskins, R. (2011). Immigrant children: Introducing the issue. *The future of children*, 3-18.
- Tobin, J., Adair, J. K., & Arzubiaga, A. (2013). Children crossing borders: *Immigrant parent and teacher perspectives on preschool for children of immigrants*. Russell Sage Foundation.
- Tobin, J., Arzubiaga, A., & Mantovani, S. (2007). Entering into dialogue with immigrant parents. *Early Childhood Matters*, 108, 34-38.
- Turney, K., & Kao, G. (2009). Barriers to school involvement: Are immigrant parents disadvantaged?. *The Journal of Educational Research*, 102(4), 257-271.
- Urban, M., Vandenbroeck, M., Lazzari, A., Van Laere, K., & Peeters, J. (2012). Competence Requirements in Early Childhood Education and Care. Final Report. *Online Submission*.
- Vaismoradi, M., Turunen, H., & Bondas, T. (2013). Content analysis and thematic analysis:

 Implications for conducting a qualitative descriptive study: Qualitative descriptive study.

- *Nursing & Health Sciences, 15*(3), 398–405.
- Vandenbroeck, M., & Lazzari, A. (2014). Accessibility of early childhood education and care: A state of affairs. *European Early Childhood Education Research Journal*, 22(3), 327-335.
- Van Horn, M. L., Ramey, S. L., Mulvihill, B. A., & Newell, W. Y. (2001, August). Reasons for child care choice and appraisal among low-income mothers. *In Child and Youth Care* Forum (Vol. 30, No. 4, pp. 231-249). Kluwer Academic Publishers-Plenum Publishers.
- Von Wright, G.H. (2017). Logical studies. Routledge.
- Wallerstein, N. & Duran, B. (2008). The theoretical, historical, and practice roots of community-based participatory research. In M. Minkler & N. Wallerstein (Eds.), Community-based participatory research for health: From process to outcomes (pp. 25-46). San Francisco, CA: John Wiley & Sons.
- Wallerstein, N., Duran, B., Oetzel, J. G., & Minkler, M. (Eds.). (2017). Community-based participatory research for health: Advancing social and health equity. John Wiley & Sons.
- Wang, S., Hu, B. Y., & LoCasale-Crouch, J. (2020). Modeling the nonlinear relationship between structure and process quality features in Chinese preschool classrooms. *Children and Youth Services Review*, 109, 104677.
- Watkins, P. G., Razee, H., & Richters, J. (2012). 'I'm telling you... the language barrier is the

- most, the biggest challenge': Barriers to education among Karen refugee women in Australia. *Australian Journal of Education*, *56*(2), 126-141.
- Wayland, S. V. (2006). *Unsettled: Legal and policy barriers for newcomers to Canada*. Law Commission of Canada.
- Wilkinson, L., Bhattacharyya, P., Bucklaschuk, J., Shen, J., Chowdhury, I. A., & Edkins, T. (2016). Understanding job status decline among newcomers to Canada. *Canadian Ethnic Studies*, 48(3), 5-26.
- Yohani, S., Kirova, A., Georgis, R., Gokiert, R., Mejia, T., & Chiu, Y. (2019). Cultural brokering with Syrian refugee families with young children: An exploration of challenges and best practices in psychosocial adaptation. *Journal of International Migration and Integration*, 20(4), 1181-1202.
- Young, M., Montazer, S., & Singh, D. (2020). The Consequences of Living in Childcare Deserts: Evidence from Canada. *Canadian Review of Sociology/Revue canadienne de sociologie, 57*(4), 550-578.

Appendix A: Emergent Themes and Sub-Themes

Emergent Themes and Sub-Themes based on Analysis of Open-ended Responses

Theme and sub-theme	Sample focus group/interview coded response
Theme 1: ELCC as a system should have integrated and well-governed components	
1a. ELCC should be grounded on equity, diversity and inclusion (EDI)	Daycare to be culturally adaptive to child's needs
1b. Information and language barriers must be strategically managed	To be provided information and knowledge about the system and how to navigate it
1c. ELCC should have standards to harmonize services and ensure quality	Uniform ELCC services across ELCC centres
1d. ELCC should have adequate support systems in place	Support systems to be in place to help new immigrants who don't speak English to navigate the system
Theme 2: ELCC should be accessible	
2a. ELCC should be affordable	Reduce costs especially for low-income families sending multiple kids to daycare
2b. ELCC programs should have sufficient capacity	ELCC to have sufficient capacity to avoid long waitlists
2c. ELCC services must be within proximity and/or supplemented by efficient transportation options	ELCC to be accessible in terms of location or transportation
Theme 3: ELCC should have a holistic curriculum	
3a. The ELCC curriculum should foster children's growth and development	ELCC centre to teach kids physical activities
3b. The ELCC curriculum should preserve the language and culture of visible minorities	Children to learn their language and culture
3c. The ELCC curriculum should inculcate good values and morals in children	Values-oriented program
Theme 4: ELCC should have competent staff	

- 4a. ELCC staff should have critical technical Skills
- 4b. ELCC staff should have critical interpersonal Skills
- Educator has ability and experience to teach children with disabilities
- Educators are attentive to needs of children

Appendix B: Focus Group Interview Guide

JOURNEY'S FOCUS GROUP GUIDING DOCUMENT PARENTS AND CAREGIVERS OF ETHNOCULTURAL FAMILIES

Hello Everyone. Thank you so m feedback.	uch for taking the time to come today and providing us your valuable
My name is member/Core Team Member)	and I am (role). Today I have with me (introduce any Council

Why are we here? (Project Description):

In partnership with the Edmonton Council Early Learning and Care (ELCC Council) and the University of Alberta- Evaluation Capacity Network (ECN), we are exploring the needs, aspirations, and experiences of ethno-cultural families with young children (0 to 5 years) in Edmonton. The aim is to not only gain a deeper understanding of how families experience the Early Learning and Care sector in Edmonton, but to go beyond identifying gaps and barriers to imagine solutions.

Reminders for Focus Groups

- When we begin I will ask you some questions and will have an open discussion regarding your experience with early childhood development and the early learning sector.
- Please state your name prior to speaking. Each participant will be asked to answer the question one at a time. Please feel free to respond to each other's views but do so one at a time so we can record it and transcript it for research purposes.
- This session will be recorded, with your permission, and typed to help capture the various ideas that are presented. Participant names will not be connected to the focus group transcripts or the final results. All identities will remain anonymous in the transcripts and final reports that result from this discussion.
- Please respect each other's opinions and keep all information that is shared within this room confidential.
- Copies of the recordings from this session will be saved onto a password protected computer and
 erased from any hard devices. Following submission of the typed transcrip, the recording will be
 destroyed.
- Once the focus group session has been completed, you may be contacted again, if necessary, to clarify any responses you gave today.

House Keeping

139

- If you need to attend to your children or any phone call, please feel free to mute yourself/ step out.
- If you need a bio break feel free to stand up and move around
- Please be mindful that this is safe and confidential space and anything shared here, should not leave the premises of this room .

Once the Session Starts

Ask participants:

- Please introduce yourself, tell us how old your child is, and indicate for the recording that you consent to being part of this session today.
- What would you define as characteristics of a successful group discussion?

Respect everyone's opinion

Listen when others are speaking

Any others?

Remind participants to keep these characteristics in mind as we go through the session today.

FOCUS GROUP QUESTIONS

1. What are your deepest hopes and aspirations for your child?

PROMPTS:

- a. You can name each child and ask each individual parent present in the group. (e.g." What is your deepest hope for Sarah?")
- 2. How has your experience been with the early childhood and care sector?

PROMPTS:

- a. Access to day cares and school system and other assistance programs.
- b. What have been some highlights for the child as they participate and attend ELCC?
- c. What has been the challenging?
- 3. What has been most helpful for the positive early childhood development and care of your child and your family?

PROMPTS:

- a. Informal early childhood development and care -Is there anyone from the community that has been significant for informal care of child?
- b. Is there anything that has helped you navigate the challenges you face with early learning and care?
- c. What are parent/families doing to develop their child's early learning-cultural wealth?
 - 4. Given the discussion we just had, are there any final thoughts or recommendations you would

like to share that may support parents and children and help ethno-cultural families lives be improved?

PROMPTS:

- a. What is missing?
- b. Vision for Early learning and care sector

That completes the Focus Group session. Thank you for contributing your ideas, expertise and time to support this initiative. It is greatly appreciated. You may be contacted again, if necessary, to clarify any responses you gave today.

Thank you again for your participation!

Once the Session Ends

- Debrief if any participant appears distressed during the session
- To parents: If at any time you feel you require additional support, are feeling stressed or having difficulty coping, please reach out to
- For concerns and questions related to this project, please redirect the question to ...

Focus Group Strategies

- *Program Grievance:* Validate the feeling, I am happy to talk about it after the session (put them in touch with the relevant stakeholder),
- Redirecting: For the purpose of today's session
- Redirecting: Let us move on to the next question

OTHER.....

Appendix C: One-on-one Interview Guide

JOURNEY'S ONE-ON-ONE INTERVIEW GUIDING DOCUMENT MULTICULTURAL HEALTH BROKERS (MCHB) CULTURAL BROKERS FOR ETHNOCULTURAL FAMILIES

Introduction	
Hello	Thank you so much for taking the time to come today.
	and I am an undergraduate Early Childhood Development Mount Royal University. Today I have with me (introduce any Council eam Member/note taker present).

As cultural brokers, you play an important role of bridging and mediating between ethno cultural families in Edmonton and the early learning and care sector. After listening to the stories of parents about their experiences with child care in Edmonton through the focus groups and one-on-one interviews that you recently conducted, we would like to reflect with you on these conversations and hope you can provide us with some in-depth insights about the work you do and the access and experience of the families that you serve

Why are we here? (Project Description)

In partnership with the Edmonton Council for Early Learning and Care (ELCC) Council and the University of Alberta- Evaluation Capacity Network (ECN), we are exploring the needs, aspirations, and experiences of ethno-cultural families with young children (0 to 5 years) in Edmonton. The aim is to not only gain a deeper understanding of how families access and experience the Early Learning and Care sector in Edmonton, but to go beyond identifying gaps and barriers to imagine solutions.

Reminders for One-to-One Conversation

- When we begin I will ask you some questions and will have an open discussion regarding your reflections about the families' experience with early childhood development and the early learning and care sector.
- I will ask you to state your name and provide your consent to participate in today's interview.
- This interview will be recorded, with your permission, and typed to help capture the various ideas that are presented. Participant names will not be connected to the transcripts or the final results. All identities will remain anonymous in the transcripts and final reports that result from this discussion.

- Copies of the recordings from this session will be saved onto a password protected and encrypted computer and will only be accessible to members of the research team. Following submission of the typed transcript, the recording will be destroyed.
- Once the interview has been completed, you may be contacted again, if necessary, to clarify any responses you gave today.

House Keeping

- If you need to attend to your children or any urgent client phone call, please feel free to mute yourself/ step out.
- If you need a health break feel free to stand up and move around

Once the Conversation Starts

Ask participant:

• Please state your name, describe the communities you serve and indicate for the recording that you consent to being part of this session today.

INTERVIEW QUESTIONS

- 1. Please share how you came to Canada, and why do you do the work that you do?
- 2. Do you see similarities between your own story, and the stories of the families you serve?
- 3. How did you select the families for the focus groups and the one-to-one interview?
- 4. Reflecting back on the interviews and your knowledge, what are some of the strengths of the families with young children? What are the most frequent challenges and barriers that many of the families with young children face?

PROMPTS

- a. If there are barriers, have these families overcome these barriers? How?
- 5. Reflecting back on the interviews and your knowledge, what have you learned about the early learning and care that children in the community receive outside the home? PROMPTS:
- a. Please describe the spectrum of early learning and care accessed by these parents (formal, informal, licensed, unlicensed, home-based or centre based). Use chart if needed.
- b. What role did you as a broker, play to help families access and navigate the early learning and care system?
- c. How did the families find out about the different early learning and care services and how did they decide, and what did they have to do to access the service?
- d. Were they satisfied with their child care arrangement? Why? OR Why not?

- e. What kind of early learning and care services do the ethno cultural community provide for the families and children?
- 6. Based on your work and experiences, what are some relevant and culturally-honouring best practices that you have encountered in the early learning and care sector?
- 7. What did you learn about what families' hope for their children?
- 8. What is the families' vision for an ideal/good early learning and child care (ELCC) sector? PROMPTS:
- a. Reflecting back on the interviews and your knowledge, what kind of improvements do you and the families wish to see in the ELCC sector?
- 9. How do we continue to engage parents and their voices to enhance the quality of ELCC? PROMPTS:

What virtual and in-person platforms would be most beneficial?

That completes our one-to-one conversation. Thank you for contributing your ideas, expertise and time to support this initiative. It is greatly appreciated. You may be contacted again, if necessary, to clarify any responses you gave today.

Thank you again for your participation!

Once the Interview Ends

- Debrief if any participant appears distressed during the session
- For concerns and questions related to this project, please redirect the question to Naheed Mukhi (naheed@mchb.org)

Strategies

- *Program Grievance:* Validate the feeling, I am happy to talk about it after the session (put them in touch with the relevant stakeholder),
- Redirecting: For the purpose of today's session
- Redirecting: Let us move on to the next question